Recording Requested By:
Downey Savings and Loan
Association, F.A.
Return To:

Association, F.A.
Robert To:
Domany Savings and Loan
Association, F.A.
P.O. Box 6060, 3501 Janboron
Rd, Hosport Boach, CA
92658-6060

Prepared By: Downoy Savings and Loan Association, P.A. P.O. Box \$050, 3501 Jambores Rd, Newport Seach, CA 82558-5060 082-214-009-000 DEED OF TRUST

A

Title Order No.: 660000205

Title Order No.: 600000 Escrow No.: 018877 APN:

DEFINITIONS

Words used in multiple sections of this document are defined below and other words are defined in Sections 3, 11, 13, 18, 20 and 21. Certain rules regarding the usage of words used in this document are also provided in Section 16.

(A) "Security Instrument" means this document, which is dand Fohmuary 9, 2006 tegether with all Riders to this document.

(B) "Borrower" is ANTERCHT J. HARTIN, AN UNMARRIED MAN.

Borrower's address is 1312 EARBOUR TORR LAME, Modeste CA 95357

. Borrower is the truster under this Security Instrument.

(C) "Leader" is Dormey Savings and Loan Association, F.A.

Lender is a federally chartered savings association organized and existing under the laws of the United States of America

9042158667

CALIFORNIA-Single Family-Faceto MassFraddle Mass UNIFORM DISTRUMENT

Ferm 3085 1/91

4(CA) aton

(4)

man_\$7.577

VILP MOSTONGS FORMS - prospin 1-7301

Lender's address is 1501 Jamboroe Road, Movport Boach, CA 92660 Lender is the beneficiary under this Security Instrument. (D) "Truster" is DEL Sorvico Company, A California Corporation (E) "Nate" mans the promissory note signed by Berrower and deed Pebruary 9, 2006

The Note states that Berrower owes Lender three hundred seventy thousand four hundred (U.S. \$370,400.00) plus interest. Borrower has promised to pay this debt in regular Periodic Payments and to pay the debt in full not later than March 1, 2036 (F) "Property" means the property that is described below under the heading "Transfer of Rights in the (G) "Lean" means the debt evidenced by the Note, plus interest, any prepayment charges and into charges due under the Note, and all sums due under this Security Instrument, plus interest. (H) "Riders" means all Riders to this Security Instrument that are executed by Borrower. The following Riders are to be executed by Borrower (check box as applicable): Adjustable Rate Rider

Balloon Rider

VA Rider

Condominium Rider

Planned Unit Development Rider

I 1-4 Femily Rider

Biweekly Payment Rider

V Other(s) (specify) Rister to Promissory Note and Security Instrument (I) "Applicable Law" means all controlling applicable federal, state and local statutes, regulations, ordinances and administrative rules and orders (that have the effect of law) as well as all applicable final, non-eppealable judicial opinions. (J) "Community Association Dues, Free, and Assessments" means all dues, fees, assessments and other charges that are imposed on Burrower or the Property by a condominium association, homeowners association or similar organization. (K) "Electronic Funds Transfer" means any transfer of funds, other than a transaction originated by theck, dust, or similar paper instrument, which is initiated through an electronic terminal, telephonic instrument, computer, or prognetic tupe so as to order, instruct, or authorize a financial institution to debit or crudit on account. Such term includes, but is not limited to, point-of-sale transfers, automated teller machine transactions, transfers initized by telephone, wire transfers, and externated clearinghouse (L) "Escrow Items" mems those items that are described in Section 3. (M) "Miscellanceus Proceeds" means any compensation, scalament, award of damages, or proceeds paid by any third parry (other than insurance proceeds paid under the coverages described in Section 5) for: (i) damages to, or destruction of, the Property; (ii) condemnation or other taking of all or any part of the Property; (iii) conveyance in ites of condemnation; or (iv) misrepresentations of, or omissions as to, the value and/or condition of the Property. (N) "Martgage lasurence" means insurance protecting Lender against the compayment of, or default on, (O) "Periodic Payment" means the regularly scheduled amount due for (I) principal and interest under the Note, plus (II) any amounts under Section) of this Security Instrument. (P) "RESPA" means the Real Estate Scalement Procedures Act (12 U.S.C. Section 2601 et seq.) and its implementing regulation, Regulation X (24 C.F.R. Part 1500), as they might be amended from time to time, or any additional or successor legislation or regulation that governs the same subject matter. As used in this Scourity Instrument, "RESPA" refers to all requirements and restrictions that are imposed in regard ration M Seen 2086 1/01 4(CA) etth Page 2 of 18

to a "federally related mortgage loan" even if the Loam does not qualify as a "federally related mortgage

(Q) "Successor in Interest of Borrower" mesons any party that has taken title to the Property, whether or not that party has assumed Borrower's obligations under the Note and/or this Security Instrument.

TRANSFER OF RIGHTS IN THE PROPERTY

TRANSPER OF RIGHTS IN THE PROPERTY

This Security Instrument secures to Lender: (i) the repayment of the Loan, and all renewals, excessions and modifications of the Note; and (ii) the performance of Borrower's covernant and agreements under this Security Instrument and the Note. For this purpose, Borrower irrevocably grants and conveys to Trustoe, in trust, with power of sale, the following described property located in the Country

of STANSPERIORS::

[Type of Recording Jurisdiction] (Name of Recording Jurisdiction) LOT 6 IN BLOCK 15017, AS SHOWN ON THE MAP ENTITLED, THE CAROLINAS, PILED FOR RECORD FERRINARY 29, 2000, IN BOOK 38 OF MASS, FACE \$6. CENTIFICATE OF CORRECTION RECORDED JULY 24, 2000, DOCUMENT NO. 59888, OFFICIAL RECORDS

Percel ID Number: 1312 HARSOUR TOWN LAND MODRATO ("Property Address"):

which currently has the address of (Cty), California 95357 (Zb Cott)

TOGETHER WITH all the improvements now or hereafter erected on the property, and all ensements, appartenances, and fluxtures now or hereafter a part of the property. All replacements and additions shall also be covered by this Security Instrument. All of the foregoing is referred to in this Security Instrument as the "Property."

BORROWER COVENANTS that Borrower is invitally seized of the estate hereby conveyed and has the right to great and convey the Property and that the Property is unescumbered, except for commissurces of record. Borrower warrants and will defend generally the title to the Property against all claims and demands, subject to any encumbrances of record.

THIS SECURITY INSTRUMENT combines uniform covenants for notional use and non-uniform covenents with limited variations by jurisdiction to constitute a uniform security instrument covering real property.

UNIFORM COVENANTS. Berrower and Lender covenant and agree as follows:

1. Payment of Principal, Interest, Excrew Items, Prepayment Charges, and Late Charges.

Borrower shall pay when due the principal of, and interest on, the date ovidenced by the Note and any prepayment charges and late charges due under the Note. Berrower shall also pay funds for Excrew Items of the Note and the Principal of the Note and the Note of the pursuant to Section 3. Payments due under the Note and this Security Instrument shall be made in U.S. 9042159667

___A12M

Form 3005 1/91

4(CA) (CI)

Page 2 of 15

currency. However, if any check or other instrument received by Lender as payment under the Note or this Security Instrument is returned to Lender unpoid, Lender may require that may or all subsequent payments for the Note and this Security Lourument be made in one or more of the following forms, as selected by Lender: (a) cash; (b) mency order; (c) certified check, benk check, treasurer's check or cestier's check, provided any such check is drawn upon an institution whose deposits are insured by a federal agency, instrumentality, or entity; or (d) Electronic Funds Transfer.

Payments are deemed received by Lander when received at the focution designated in the Note or at such other location as may be designated by Lender in accordance with the notice provisions in Section 15. Leader may return any payment or partial payment if the payment or partial payments are insufficient to bring the Loan current. Leader may accept any payment or partial payment insufficient to bring the Loan current, without waiver of any rights hereunder or projudice to its rights to refuse such payment or partial payments in the future, but Lender is not obligated to apply such payments at the time such payments are accepted. If each Periodic Payment is applied as of its schooled due date, then Lender need not pay interest on unapplied funds. Lender may hold such unapplied funds until Borrower makes payment to bring the Loan current. If Borrower does not do so within a reasonable period of time, Lender shall either apply such funds or return them to Borrower. If not applied earlier, such funds will be applied to the outstanding principal befance under the Note immediately prior to foreclosure. No office or claim which Borrower might have now or in the fisture against Lender shall relieve Borrower from making payments due under the Note and this Security Instrument or performing the covenants and agreements secured by this Security

 Application of Payments or Proceeds. Except as otherwise described in this Section 2, all
payments accepted and applied by Lender shall be applied in the following order of priority: (a) interest due under the Note; (b) principal due under the Note; (c) amounts due under Section 3. Such payments shall be applied to each Periodic Payment in the order in which it became due. Any remaining amounts shall be applied first to late charges, second to any other amounts due under this Security Instrument, and then to reduce the principal balance of the Note.

If Leader receives a payment from Borrower for a delinquent Periodic Payment which includes a sufficient amount to pay any late charge due, the payment may be applied to the definquent payment and the late charge. If more than one Periodic Payment is outstanding, Lorder may apply any payment received from Borrower to the repayment of the Periodic Payments if, end to the extent that, each payment can be paid in full. To the extent that any excess exists after the payment is applied to the full payment of one or more Periodic Payments, such excess may be applied to any late charges due. Voluntary prepayments shall be applied first to any prepayment charges and then as described in the Note.

Any application of payments, insurance proceeds, or Miscellaneous Proceeds to principal due under

the Note shall not extend or postpone the due date, or change the amount, of the Periodic Payments.

2. Funds for Eserow Items. Borrower shall pay to Lender on the day Periodic Payments are due under the Note, until the Note is paid in field, a sum (the "Funds") to provide for payments of smounts due for: (a) taxes and essessments and other items which can amain priority over this Security Instrument as a line or providence on the Deseroes (A) beauthold containing the containing the security instrument as a lien or excuminance on the Property; (b) leasehold payments or ground reets on the Property, if may; (c) premiums for any and all insurance required by Lunder under Section 5; and (d) Mortgage Insurance peceniums, if any, or any sums payable by Borrower to Lender in lies of the payment of Mortgage insurance premiums in accordance with the provisions of Section 10. These items are called "Escrow hiems." At origination or at any time during the term of the Lean, Lender may require that Community Association Ducs, Fore, and Assessments, if any, be excrowed by Borrower, and such ducs, fires and assessments shall be an Ecorow item. Borrower shall promptly furnish to Lender all notices of amounts to be gold under this Section. Borrower shall pay Leader the Funds for Escrow Items unless Leader walves Borrower's obligation to pay the Funds for any or all Escrow items. Leader may waive Borrower's obligation to pay to Leader Funds for any or all Escrow items at any time. Any such waiver may only be

www.AMM

9042188667 Fern 2006 1/01

4(CA) attra

Page 4 of 18

in writing. In the event of such waiver, Borrower shall pay directly, when and where payable, the amounts due for any Escrow items for which payment of Funds has been waived by Lender and, if Londer requires, shall furnish to Londor receipts evidencing such payment within such time period as Londor may require. Someway's obligation to make such payments and to provide receipts shall for all purposes be deemed to be a covenent and agreement contained in this Security Instrument, as the phrase "covenent and agreement" is used in Section 9. If Borrower is obligated to pay Escrow Items directly, pursuant to a univer, and Berrower fails to pay the amount due for an Escrew Item, Lender may exercise its rights under Section 9 and pay such amount and Borrower shall then be obligated under Section 9 to repay to Lender any such nt. Lender may revoke the walver as to any or all Escrow items at any time by a notice given in occurdance with Section 15 and, upon such revocation, Borrower shall pay to Lender all Funds, and in such amounts, that are then required under this Section 3.

Lender may, at any time, collect and hold Funds in an amount (a) sufficient to permit Lender to apply the Funds at the time specified under RESPA, and (b) not to exceed the resumms amount a lender can require under RESPA. Lender shall estimate the amount of Funds due on the basis of current data or reasonable estimates of expenditures of future Escrow Items or otherwise in accordance with Applicable

The Funds shall be held in an institution whose deposits are insured by a federal agency, instrumentally, or entity (including Lender, if Lender is an institution whose deposits are so insured) or in any Federal Home Loan Bunk. Lender shall apply the Funds to pay the Escrow Items no later than the time specified under RESPA. Lender shall not charge Barrower for holding and applying the Funds, annually analyzing the escrew account, or verifying the Escrew Items, unless Lander pays Barrower interest on the Funds and Applicable Law permits Londer to make such a charge. Unless an agreement is made in writing or Applicable Law requires interest to be paid on the Funds, Londor shall not be required to pay Borrower any interest or carnings on the Funds. Borrower and Leader can agree in writing, however, that interest shall be paid on the Funds. Lender shall give to Borrower, without charge, an annual accounting of the Funds as required by RESPA.

If there is a surplus of Funds held in excrow, as defined under RESPA, Lender shall account to Borrower for the excess funds in accordance with RESPA. If there is a shortage of Funds held in excraw, as deficed under RESPA, Lender shall notify Borrower as required by RESPA, and Borrower shall pay to Lender the amount necessary to make up the shortage in exceedance with RESPA, but in no more than 12 monthly payments. If there is a deficiency of Funds held in escrew, as defined under RESPA, Lender shall up the deficiency in eccerdance with RESPA, and Berrower shall pay to Lender the emount necessary to make up the deficiency in eccerdance with RESPA, but in no more than 12 monthly payments.

Upon payment in full of all sums secured by this Security Instrument, Londor shall promptly refund

to Borrower any Funds held by Londor.

4. Charges; Liens. Borrower shall pay oil toxes, assessments, charges, lines, and impositions antibutable to the Property which can attain priority over this Security Instrument, Icasehold payments or ground runts on the Property, if any, and Community Association Dues, Foca, and Assessments, if any. To the extent that these items are Eacrow Items, Borrower shall pay them in the manner provided in Section 3.

Borrower shall premptly discharge any lien which has priority over this Security Instrument unless Berrower: (a) agrees in writing to the payment of the obligation secured by the lien in a manner acceptable to Lender, but only so long as Borrower is performing such agreement; (b) contests the iten in good faith by, or defends against enforcement of the lien in, legal proceedings which in Lender's opinion operate to prevent the enforcement of the lien while those proceedings are pending, but only until such proceedings are concluded; or (c) secures from the holder of the lien an agreement satisfactory to Lender subordinating the lice to this Scourity Instrument. If Lender determines that any part of the Property is subject to a lien which can arrain priority over this Security Instrument, Lender may give Borrower a notice identifying the

-Miller

9042158667

Form 3006 1/01

4(CA) 0207)

Constatut

tien. Within 10 days of the date on which that notice is given, Borrower shall satisfy the lien or take one or more of the actions set forth above in this Section 4.

Lender may require Borrower to pay a one-time charge for a real estate tax verification and/or reporting service used by Lender in connection with this Lean.

5. Preperty Insurance. Borrower shall keep the Improvements now existing or hereafter created on the Property Insurance. Borrower shall keep the Improvements now existing or hereafter created on the Property Insurance. Borrower shall keep the Insurance now existing or hereafter created on the Property Insurance loss by fire, hereaft included within the term "extended coverage," and any other hearest including, but not limited to, earthquakes and floods, for which Lender requires insurance shall be meissaned in the amounts (including deductible levels) and for the periods that Lender requires, What Lender requires pursuant to the preceding sentences can change during the term of the Lean. The insurance carrier providing the insurance shall be chosen by Borrower subject to Lender's right to disapprove Borrower's choice, which right shall not be exercised unreasonably. Lender may require Borrower to pay, in connection with this Lean, either (a) a one-time charge for flood zone determination and certification services and subsequent charges each time remaphings or similar changes occur which reasonably might affect such determination or certification. Borrower shall site be responsible for the payment of any flood zone determination resulting from an objection by Borrower.

If Borrower fails to maintain say of the coverages described chowe, Lender may obtain insurance coverage, on Lender's option and Borrower's expense. Lender no obligation to purchase any particular type or amount of coverage. Therefore, such coverage than was previously the effect. Borrower sectionwhedges that the cost of the insurance coverage than was previously to effect. Borrower sectionwhedges that the cost of the insuran

become additional debt of Borrower secured by this Security Instrument. These amounts shall bear interest at the Note rate from the date of disbursement and shall be payable, with such interest, upon notice from Lender to Borrower requesting payment.

All lineurance policies required by Lender and renewals of such policies shall be subject to Lender's right to disapprove such policies, shall include a standard mortgage chara, and shall mane Lender as mortgage and/or as an additional loss payce and Borrower further agrees to generally sasign rights to insurance proceeds to the holder of the Note up to the amount of the outstanding loss balance. Lender shall have the right to hold the policies and renewal certificates. If Lender requires, Borrower shall promptly give to Lender all receipts of said premiums and renewal notices. If Borrower chains my form of insurance coverage, not otherwise required by Lender, for damage to, or destructs of, the Property, such policy shall include a standard mortgage clause and shall name Lender as mortgage and/or as an additional less payce and Borrower further agrees to generally easign rights to insurance proceeds to the holder of the Note up to the amount of the outstanding loan balance.

In the overn of loss, Borrower shall give prompt notice to the insurance carrier and Lender. Lender may make proof of loss if not made promptly by Borrower. Unless Lender and Borrower otherwise agree in writing, any insurance proceeds, whether or not the underlying insurance was required by Lender, shall be applied to restreation or repair of the Property, if the restoration or repair is economically feasible and Lender's accounting to a property to ensure the work has been completed to Lender's misfaction, provided that such inspection shall have the right to hold such insurance proceeds for the require and restoration in stagle payment or in a sories of progress payments as the work is completed. Unless an agreement is made in writing or Applicable Low requires to see paid on such insurance proceeds shall be applied to the sums secured by this Security Instrument, whether or not then due, with

-KM

8042158667 Ferra 3006 1/81

4(CA) prem

the excess, if any, paid to Berrower. Such insurence proceeds shall be applied in the order provided for in

If Borrower abandons the Property, Londer may file, negatime and senie any available insurance claim and related matters. If Borrower does not respond within 10 days to a notice from Lender that the insurance carrier has offered to senie a claim, then Lender may negotiate and senie the claim. The 30-day period will begin when the notice is given. In either event, or if Lender acquires the Preperty under Section 22 or otherwise, Borrower hereby assigns to Lender (a) Borrower's rights to any insurance proceeds in an amount not to exceed the amounts unpaid under the Note or this Security Instrument, and (b) any other of Borrower's rights (other than the right to any refund of uncorned premiums paid by Borrower) under all insurance policies covering the Property, insofar as such rights are applicable to the coverage of the Property. Lender may use the insurance proceeds either to repair or restore the Property or to pay amounts unpaid under the Note or this Security Instrument, whether or not then due.

6. Occupancy. Borrower shall occupy, establish, and use the Property as Berrower's principal residence within 60 days after the execution of this Security Instrument and shall continue to occupy the Property as Borrower's principal residence for at least one year after the data of occupancy, unless Lender otherwise agrees in writing, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, or unless extenusting

rences exist which are beyond Borrower's control.

7. Preservation, Meintenance and Protection of the Property; Inspections. Berrower shall not toy, damage or impair the Property, allow the Property to deteriorate or commit waste on the Property. Whether or not Borrower is residing in the Property, Borrower shall maintain the Property in order to prevent the Property from deteriorating or decreasing in value due to its condition. Unless it is determined pursuant to Section 5 that repair or restoration is not economically feasible, Borrower shall promptly repair the Property if damaged to avoid further description or damage. If insurance or condemnation promptly sepair the property is damaged to avoid further description or damage. If insurance or condemnation proceeds are paid in connection with damage to, or the taking of, the Property, Borrower sible for repairing or restoring the Property only if Lender has released proceeds for such purposes. Lender may disturne proceeds for the regains and restoration in a single payment or in a series of progress payments us the work is completed. If the insurance or condemnation proceeds are not sufficient to repair or resture the Property. Bostower is not relieved of Bostower's obligation for the completion of such repair or restoration.

nder or its egent may make reasonable entries upon and inspections of the Property. If it has sonable cause, Lender may inspect the interior of the improvements on the Property. Lender shall give Borrower notice at the time of or prior to such an interior inspection specifying such reasonable course.

8. Borrower's Loan Application. Borrower shall be in default if, during the Loan application

rocess, Berrower or any persons or emities acting at the direction of Berrower or with Borrower's knowledge or consent gave materially false, misteading, or leaccurate information or statements to Lender (or failed to provide Lender with material information) in connection with the Lean. Material representations include, but are not limited to, representations concerning Berrower's occupancy of the

Property as Borrower's principal residence. 9. Protection of Lender's Interest in the Property and Rights Under this Security Instrument. If
(a) Bornwer fails to perform the covenants and agreements contained in this Security Instrument, (b) there
is a legal proceeding that might significantly offert Lender's inserest in the Property and/or rights under this Socurity Instrument (such as a proceeding in bunkrupucy, product, for conformation or forfeiture, for enforcement of a lien which may entain priority over this Socurity Instrument or to enforce laws or regulations), or (e) Borrower has abandoned the Property, then Lender may do and pay for whatever is reasonable or appropriate to protect Lender's interest in the Property and rights under this Security Instrument, including protecting and/or essensing the value of the Property, and securing and/or repairing the Property. Lender's extient can include, but are not limited to: (a) poying as several by a lien which has priority over this Security Instrument; (b) appearing in court; and (c) paying reasonable

MARKET ANTON

9042158667

-4(CA) pier)

Page I of 18

Form 1006 1/01

atterneys' fees to present its interest in the Property and/or rights under this Security Instrument, including its securing position in a bentruptey proceeding. Securing the Property includins, but is not limited to, entering the Property to make repairs, change beeks, replace or board up doors and windows, drain water from pipes, eliminate building or other code violations or dangerous conditions, and have utilities turned on or off. Although Lender may take existen under this Section 9, Lender does not have to do so and is not under any duty or obligation to do so. It is agreed that Lender Incurs no liability for not taking any or all actions authorized under this Section 9.

Any emeants discursed by Lender under this Section 9 shall become additional debt of Borrower secured by this Security Instrument. These executes that here is the Note run from the date of disbursement and shall be payable, with such interest, upon notice from Lender to Borrower requesting payment.

disbursement and shall be payable, with such interest, upon notice from Lender to Borrower requesting payment.

If this Security Instrument is on a tousehold, Borrower shall comply with all the provisions of the lease. If Borrower sangles for title to the Property, the basehold and the for title shall not merge unless Lender agrees to the merger in writing.

10. Martigage Insurance. If Lender required Martigage Insurance as a condition of making the Loan, Borrower shall pay the premiums required to maintain the Mortgage Insurance in effect. If, for any reason, the Mortgage Insurance coverage required by Lender ceases to be available from the mortgage Insurance previously provided such insurance and Borrower was required to make separately designated payments toward the premiums for Mortgage Insurance, Borrower shall pay the premiums required to chain coverage substantially equivalent to the Mortgage Insurance previously in effect, at a cost substantially equivalent to the cost to Borrower of the Mortgage Insurance previously in effect, from an alternate mortgage insurer selected by Lender. If substantially equivalent Mortgage Insurance coverage is not available, Borrower shall continue to pay to Lender the tensum of the separately designated payments that were due when the insurance coverage ceased to be in effect. Lender will accept, use and retain these payments as a non-refundable, notwithstanding the fact that the Loan is adminately paid in full, and Lender shall not be required to pay Borrower say interest or carnings on such loss reserve. Lender control provided by an insurer schemed by Lender again becomes available, in charge, and Lender requires provided by an insurer schemed by Lender again becomes available, in charge, and Lender requires provided by an insurer schemed for Mortgage Insurance overage (in the amount and for the period that Lender requires provided by an insurer schemed for Mortgage Insurance overage (in ternisation is required to make apparently designated toward the premiums for Mortg

Insurance.

Merigage insurers evaluate their total risk on all such insurance in force from time to time, and may enter into agreements with other parties that share or modify their risk, or reduce losses. These agreements are on terms and conditions that are satisfactory to the mortgage insurer and the other party (or parties) to these agreements. These agreements may require the mortgage insurer to make payments using any source of funds that the mortgage insurer may have available (which may include funds obtained from Mortgage

insurance premiums).

As a result of these agreements, Lender, any purchaser of the Note, another insurer, any reinsurer, any other entity, or any effiliate of any of the foregoing, may receive (directly or indirectly) amounts that derive from (or might be characterized as) a portion of Borrower's payments for Mortgage Insurance, in exchange for sharing or modifying the mortgage insurer's risk, or reducing losses. If such agreement provides that an affiliate of Lender takes a share of the insurer's risk in exchange for a share of the premiums paid to the insurer, the orrangement is often termed "empire reinsurance." Further:

(1) Any such agreements will not affect the amounts that Borrower has agreed to pay far Mortgage Insurance, or any other terms of the Lean. Such agreements will not increase the amount Borrower will over for Mortgage Insurance, and they will not extitle Borrower to any refund.

secon ALM

9042158667 Form 3888 1/01

4(CA) 6117

Perso & ad 15

MOUFS IFRIG

(b) Any such agreements will not affect the rights Borrower has - if any - with respect to the (D) Any such agreements will any attest the rights herrower has - it any - with respect to the Mortgage Insurance under the Homeowers Protection Act of 1998 any only there is. These rights may include the right to receive tertain discinures, to request and eithin cancellation of the Mortgage Insurance, to have the Mortgage Insurance terminated extennationly, and/or to receive a refund of any Mortgage Insurance promiums that were unuarned at the time of such cancellation or

In the create a total taking, destruction, or loss in value of the Property in statements and the time of such the fair merical number of the terms and the time of such cancellation or terms and the such as a statement of the property is described to Lender.

If the Property is described, such Misocilaneous Proceeds shall be applied to restoration or repair of the Property is described or repair is economically femilie and Lender's security for its leasured. During such repair and restoration period, Lender shall have the right to held such Misocilaneous Proceeds until Lender has had an exportantly to inspect such Property to ensure the work has been completed to Lender's satisfaction, provided that such inspection shall be undertaken promptly. Lender may pay for the require and restoration in a single disbursement or in a series of progress payments as the work is completed. Unless an agreement is made in writing or Applicable Law requires interest to be paid on such Misocilaneous Proceeds. If the restoration or repair is not committed by the Security would be leasured, the Misocilaneous Proceeds shall be applied to the sums secured by this Security Instrument, whether or not then due, with the excess, if any, paid to Borrower. Such Misocilaneous Proceeds shall be applied in the order provided for in Section 2.

In the event of a total taking, destruction, or loss in value of the Property in Misocilaneous Proceeds shall be applied to the sums secured by this Security Instrument, whether or not then due, with the excess, if any, paid to Borrower.

In the event of a total taking, destruction, or loss in value of the Property in Misocilaneous Proceeds shall be applied to the sums secured by this Security Instrument is thing, destruction, or loss in value of the Property in Misocilaneous Proceeds shall be paid to the sums secured by this Security Instrument is the partial taking, destruction, or loss in value of the Property in which the fair market value of the Property instrument which are on loss in value of th

that owes Borrower Miscellaneous Proceeds or the party against when Borrower has a right of action in regard to Miscellaneous Proceeds.

Borrower shall be in default if any action or proceeding, whether civil or criminal, is began that, in Lender's judgment, could result in forfeiture of the Property or other material impairment of Lender's interest in the Property or rights under this Security Instrument. Borrower can one such a default and, if acceleration has occurred, relustate as provided in Section 19, by causing the action or proceeding to be dismissed with a ruling that, in Lender's judgment, procludes forfeiture of the Property or other material impairment of Lender's Interest in the Property or rights under this Security Instrument. The proceeds of any sward or claim for damages that are amifustable to the impairment of Lender's interest in the Property are bareby assigned and shall be paid to Lender.

All Miscellaneous Proceeds that are not applied to restoration or repair of the Property shall be applied to the process of the property of the Property shall be applied to the process.

applied in the order provided for in Section 2.

12. Berrower Not Released; Forbessence By Leader Not a Waiver. Extension of the time for payment or modification of amortization of the sums secured by this Security Instrument granted by Leader

- AM Fem 1805 1811

4(CA) p227)

to Berrower or any Successor in Interest of Borrower shall not operate to release the liability of Borrower or any Successors in Interest of Borrower. Lender shall not be required to commence proceedings against any Successor in Interest of Borrower or to refuse to extend time for payment or otherwise modify amonization of the same secured by this Security Instrument by reason of any demand made by the original Borrower or any Successors in Interest of Borrower. Any forbernance by Lender in exercising any right or remody including, without limitation, Lender's acceptance of payments from third persons, emitties or Successors in Interest of Borrower or in amounts less than the amount then due, shall not be a waiver of or preclude the exercise of any right or remady.

preclude the exercise of any right or remedy.

13. Joint and Several Liability; Co-signers; Successors and Assigns Bound. Borrower covernant and agrees that Borrower's obligations and liability shall be joint and several. However, any Borrower who co-signs this Security Instrument but does not execute the Note (a "co-signer"): (a) is co-signing this Security Instrument only to mortgage, grant and correct the co-signer's interest in the Property under the terms of this Security Instrument; (c) is not presently obligated to pay the same secured by this Security Instrument; and (c) agrees that Lender and any other Borrower can agree to extend, modify, forbear or make any accommodations with regard to the terms of this Security Instrument or the Note without the

make my accommodations with regard to the terms of this Security instituted of the frower who assumes Subject to the provisions of Section 18, any Successor in Interest of Borrower who assumes Borrower's obligations under this Security Instrument in writing, and is approved by Londer, shall obtain all of Borrower's obligations and liability under this Security Instrument. Borrower shall not be released from Borrower's obligations and liability under this Security Instrument unless Lender agrees to such referse to writing. The coverants and agreements of this Security Instrument shall blad (except as provided in Section 20) and bonefit the successors and assigns of Lender.

4(CA) m197)

Section 20) and benefit the successors and oxigens of Lender.

14. Loan Charges. Lender may charge Borrower fees for services performed in connection with Borrower's default, for the purpose of protecting Lender's interest in the Property and rights under this Security Instrument, including, but not limited to, attempts' fees, property inspection and valuation fees in regard to any other fees, the abstace of express authority in this Security Instrument to charge a specific fee to Borrower shall not be construed as a prohibition on the charging of such fee. Lender may not charge fees that are expressly prohibited by this Security Instrument or by Applicable Law.

If the Loan is subject to a law which sets maximum loan charges, and that law is finally interpreted so that the interest or other loan charges collected or to be collected in connection with the Loan exceed the permitted limits, there: (a) any such loan charge shall be reduced by the amount necessary to reduce the charge to the permitted limit; and (b) any sums already collected from Borrower which exceeded permitted limits will be refunded to Borrower. Lender may choose to make this reland by reducing the principal limits will be refunded to Borrower. Lender may choose to make this reland by reducing the principal, the reduction will be treated as a partial prepayment to Borrower. If a refund reduces principal, the reduction will be treated as a partial prepayment without any prepayment charge (whether or not a prepayment charge is provided for under the Note). Borrower's correptance of any such refund made by direct payment to Borrower will constitute a waiver of any right of action Borrower might have srising out of such overtharge.

15. Notices. All notices given by Borrower or Lender in connection with this Security Instrument

of such overcharge.

15. Notices. All notices given by Borrower or Lender in connection with this Security Instrument must be in writing. Any notice to Borrower in connection with this Security Instrument shall be deemed to have been given to Borrower when mailed by first class small or when actually delivered to Borrower's notice address if sent by other means. Notice to any one Borrower shall constitute notice to all Borrower unless Applicable Law expressly requires otherwise. The notice address shall be the Property Address unless Borrower has designated a substitute notice address by notice to Lender. Borrower shall promptly notify Lender of Borrower's change of address. If Lender specifies a procedure for reporting Borrower's change of address, then Borrower shall only report a change of address through that specified procedure. There may be only one designated notice address under this Security Instrument at any one time. Any notice to Lender shall be given by delivering it or by mailing it by first class small to Lender's address stand herein unless Lender has designated another address by notice to Borrower. Any notice in connection with this Security Instrument shall not be deemed to have been given to Lender until actually received by Lender. If any notice requirement will satisfy the corresponding requirement under this Security Instrument.

-AM

Page 12 of 12

9042159667 Form 2006 1/01 16. Governing Laws Severability: Rules of Construction. This Security Instrument shall be governed by federal taw and the law of the jurisdiction in which the Property is located. All rights and obligations contained in this Security Instrument are subject to any requirements and limitations of Applicable Law. Applicable Law might explicitly or implicitly allow the parties to agree by contract or hundre be silemt, but such allemos shall not be construed as a prohibition against agreement by contract. In the event that any provision or clause of this Security Instrument or the Note conflicts with Applicable Law, such conflict shall not affect other provisions of this Security Instrument or the Note which can be given office without the conflicting provision.

As used in this Security Instrument: (a) words of the messculine gender shall mean and include corresponding neuter words or words of the famining gender; (b) words in the singular shall mean and include the pixel and vice versa; and (c) the word "may" gives sole discretion without may obligation to take any extrice.

take any oction.

17. Borrower's Capy. Borrower shall be given one copy of the Note and of this Security Instrument.

18. Transfer of the Property or a Beneficial Interest in Borrower. As used in this Section 18, "Interest in the Property" means any legal or beneficial interest in the Property, including, but an limited to, those beneficial interests transferred in a bond for deed, contract for deed, installment sales contract or excrow agreement, the interest of which is the transfer of this by Borrower at a fixure date to a purchaster.

If all or any part of the Property or any Interest in the Property is said or transferred (or if Borrower is not a natural person and a beneficial interest in Borrower is said or transferred) without Lender's prior written consent, Lender may require immediate payment in full of all sums secured by this Security Instrument. However, this option shall not be exercised by Lender if such exercise is prohibited by Applicable Law.

Applicable Law.

Appendix Law.

If Lender exercises this option, Lender shall give Borrower notice of acceleration. The notice shall provide a period of not less than 30 days from the date the notice is given in accordance with Section 15 within which Borrower must pay all sums secured by this Security Instrument. If Borrower falls to pay these sums prior to the expiration of this period, Lender may known any remodies permitted by this Security Instrument without further notice or demand on Borrower.

Security Instrument without further notice or demand on Borrower.

89. Borrower's Right to Relaxate After Acceleration. If Burrower means certain conditions, Borrower shall have the right to have enforcement of this Security Instrument discontinued at any time prior to the earliest of: (a) five days before asle of the Property purposes to any power of sake contained in this Security Instrument; (b) such other period as Applicable Law might specify for the termination of Borrower's right to reinstant; or (c) entry of a judgment enforcing this Security Instrument. Those conditions are that Borrower; (a) pays Lord of a judgment enforcing this Security Instrument and the Note as if no sectionable accurred; (b) cures any default of any other coverants or agreements; (c) pays all expenses incurred in enforcing this Security Instrument, including, but not limited in, reasonable atterneys' fees, property inspection and valuation fees, and other free incurred for the purpose of protecting Lender's interest in the Property and rights under this Security Instrument; and (d) takes such action as Lender's interest in the Property and rights under this Security Instrument, and Borrower's colligation to pay the sum secured by this Security Instrument, shall continue unchanged. Lender may require that Borrower pay such reinstatement sums and expenses in our or more of the fallowing forms, as selected by Lender: (a) cash; (b) morey order; (c) confilled check, bank check, transaction of the force of a provided any sort check is drawn upon an instinction whose deposits are insured by a federal agency, instrumentality or entity; or (d) Electronic Funda Transfer. Upon reinstancement by Borrower, this Socurity Instrument and obligations secured hereby shall remain fully effective as if no acceleration had cocurred. However, this right to reinstance shall not apply in the case of seceleration under Section 18. apply in the case of acceleration under Section 18.

exply in the case of seceleration under Section 18.

20. Sale of Note: Change of Loss Servicer; Notice of Grisvance. The Note or a partial interest in the Note (together with this Security Instrument) can be sold one or more times without prior notice to Servicer. A sale might result in a change in the easity (known as the "Loan Servicer") that collects Periodic Payments due under the Note, and this Security Instrument and performs other mortgage lean servicing obligations under the Note, this Security Instrument, and Applicable Low. There also might be one or more changes of the Loan Servicer carefund to a sale of the Note. If there is a change of the Loan Servicer, Bostower will be given written notice of the change which will state the came and address of the new Loan Servicer, the address to which payments should be made and any other information RESPA

- ATH

9042158667

4(CA) 61911

Page 11 of 18

Form 2005 1/01

requires in connection with a notice of trunsfer of servicing. If the Note is sold and thereafter the Loan is serviced by a Loan Servicer other than the purchaser of the Note, the mortgage loan servicing obligations to Berrower will remain with the Loan Servicer or be transferred to a successor Loan Servicer and are not assumed by the Note purchaser unless otherwise provided by the Note purchaser.

Neither Borrower nor Lender may commence, join, or be joined to any judicial action (as either an individual linigant or the member of a class) that arises from the other party's actions pursuant to this Security instrument or that alleges that the other party has breached any provision of, or any day ewed by reason of, this Security Instrument, until such Borrower or Lender has notified the other party (with such notice given in compliance with the requirements of Section 15) of such alleged breach and afforded the other party hereto a reasonable period after the giving of such notice to take corrective action. If Applicable Law provides a time period which must shape before certain action can be taken, that time period will be deemed to be reasonable for purposes of this paragraph. The notice of acceleration and apparturity to cure given to Borrower pursuant to Section 22 and the notice of acceleration given to Borrower pursuant to Section 18 shall be deemed to satisfy the notice and opportunity to take corrective action provisions of this Section 20.

21. Hazardous Sabstances. As used in this Soulen 21: (a) "Hazardous Substances" are those substances defined as texte or hazardous substances, pollutants, or wastes by Environmental Law and the following substances: gasoline, kerosene, other flammable or texte perfolcum products, easie penicides and herbicides, volatile solvents, materials containing substance or formaldehyde, and radioactive materials; (b) "Environmental Law" means federal laws and laws of the juradiction where the Property is located that relate to health, safety or environmental protection; (c) "Environmental Cleasup" includes any response action, remedial action, or removal action, as defined in Environmental Law; and (d) an "Environmental Condition" means a condition that can easie, contribute to, or otherwise trigger an Environmental Cleasup.

Barrower shall not course or permit the presence, use, disposal, storage, or release of any Hazardous Substances, or threaten to release any Hazardous Substances, on or in the Property. Borrower shall not do, nor allow anyone else to do, anything affecting the Property (a) that is in violation of any Environmental Law, (b) which creates an Environmental Condition, or (c) which, due to the presence, use, or release of a Hazardous Substance, creates a condition that adversely affects the value of the Property. The preceding two sentences shall not apply to the presence, use, or storage on the Property of small quantities of Reasrdous Substances that are generally recognized to be appropriate to normal residential uses and to maintenance of the Property (including, but not limited to, hazardous substances in consumer products).

Borrower shall promptly give Lender written notice of (a) any investigation, claim, demand, invasili or other action by any governmental or regulatory agency or private party involving the Property and any Regardous Substance or Environmental Law of which Borrower has actual knowledge, (b) any Environmental Condition, including but not limited to, any spilling, teaking, discharge, release or threat of release of any Hazardous Substance, and (c) any condition caused by the presence, use or release of a Hazardous Substance which adversely affects the value of the Property. If Borrower learns, or is notified by any governmental or regulatory authority, or any private party, that any removal or other conditation of any Hazardous Substance offeeting the Property is necessary, Borrower shall promptly take all necessary remedial actions in executations with Environmental Law. Nothing herein shall create any obligation on Lender for an Environmental Cleanap.

Page 12 of 18

A1711

4(CA) piezi

\$042158667 Form 1836 1/01 NON-UNIFORM COVENANTS. Borrower and Lender further covenient and agree as follows:

22. Acceleration Remedies. Lender shall give notice to Berrower prior to condenation following Borrower's breach of any covenant or agreement in this Security Instrument (but not prior to acceleration under Section 18 unless Applicable Law provides otherwise). The notice shall specify: (a) the default; (b) the serion required to cure the default; (c) a date, aut less than 30 days from the date the action to give to Borrower, by which the default must be energi and (d) that failure to care the default on or before the date specified in the action may result in acceleration of the sums secured by this Security lastrument and mile of the Property. The notice shall further inform Borrower of the right to relaxante after acceleration and the right to bring a court action to assert the non-existence of a default or may other defense of Borrower to sceeleration and sale. If the default is not cured on or n ecuasis or may occur extense or non-west to sententiate and min. It are detain a not cared in are before the date specified in the notice, Lender at its option may require immediate payment in full of all sums secured by this Security Instrument without further demand and may lavoke the power of sale and any other remedies permitted by Applicable Lew. Lender thall be entitled to collect all expenses incurred in persuing the remedies provided in this Section 22, including, but not limited to, coable attoracys' fees and costs of title evidence

If Lender invokes the power of sale, Lender shall execute or cause Trustee to execute a written notice of the occurrence of an event of default and of Lender's election to cause the Property to be sold. Trustee shall cause this nestee to extent and er Lender's execute to cause the Property to be sold. Trustee shall cause this nestee to be recorded in each causty in which any part of the Property is beauted. Lender or Trustee shall mail capits of the eaties as prescribed by Applicable Law to Borrower and to the other persons prescribed by Applicable Law. Trustee shall give public notice of safe to the persons and in the manner prescribed by Applicable Law. After the time required by Applicable Law, Trustes, without demand on Borrower, shall sell the Property at public auction to the highest bidder at the time and place and under the terms designated in the notice of sub-ta-one more parents and in any order Trustes determines. Trustes may postpone sale of all or any parcel of the Property by public announcement at the time and place of any previously scheduled sale. Lender

or its designee may purchase the Property at any sale.

Trustee shall deliver to the purchaser Trustee's deed conveying the Property without any coverant or warrasty, expressed or implied. The recitals in the Trustee's deed shall be prime facile evidence of the truth of the statements made therein. Trustee shall apply the proceeds of the sale in the following orders (a) to all expenses of the sale, including, but not limited to, reasonable Truster's and attorneys' feet; (b) to all sums secured by this Security Instrument; and (c) any excess to the person or persons legally entitled to it.

2). Receaveyance. Upon payment of all sums secured by this Security Instrument, Lender shall out Trustee to receavey the Property and shall surrender this Security Instrument and all notes evidencing debt secured by this Security Instrument to Trustee. Trustee shall reconvey the Property

evidencing debt secured by this Security Instrument to Trustee. Trustee shall reconvey the Property without warranty to the person or persons legally entitled to it. Leader may charge such person or persons a reasonable five for reconveying the Property, but only if the fee is paid to a third party (such as the Trustee) for services rendered and the charging of the fee is permitted under Applicable Law, if the fee charged does not exceed the fee set by Applicable Law, the fee is conclusively presumed to be reasonable.

24. Substitute Trustee. Lander, at its option, may from time to time appoint a successor trustee to any Trustee appointed hereunder by an instrument executed and acknowledged by Lander and recorded in the office of the Recorder of the county in which the Property is bested. The instrument shall contain the name of the original Lander, Trustee and Borrower, the book and page where this Security Instrument is recorded and the name and address of the successor trustee. Without conveyance of the Property, the successor trustee shall succeed to all the title, powers and duries conferred upon the Trustee hard by Applicable Law. This procedure for substitution of trustee shall govern to the exclusion of all other providers for substitution.

25. Statement of Obligation Fee. Lender may collect a fee not to exceed the maximum amount permitted by Applicable Law for furnishing the sessement of obligation as provided by Section 2943 of the Civil Code of California.

__XIM

9042158667 Ferra 2005 1/01

4(CA) (2397)

From 12 of 12

BY SIGNING BELOW, Borrower accepts and agrees to the terms and covenants contained in this Security Instrument and in any Rider executed by Borrower and recorded with it.

With Cases:			
	-	ANTECHT 5. MARZEN	(Seal)
			(Scal) -Borrower
	(Seal)		-Barrover
	(Scal) -Garre-cr		(Scal) -Clarrows
	(Scal) -Derrower		(Scal) -Darmouri
4(CA) pton	Ptgp 10 of 15		\$042158667 Form 3008 1/01

State of California FRESNO County of

on 10 February, 2006 before me, Wendy Robison, Notary Public,

ANTHONY J. MARTIN

, personally known to me (or proved to me on the basis of satisfactory evidence) to be the person(s) whose name(s) is/are subscribed to the within instrument and acknowledged to me that he/she/they executed the same in his/her/their authorized capacity(ies), and that by his/her/their signature(s) on the instrument the person(s) or the entity upon behalf of which the person(s) acted, executed the instrument.

WITNESS my band and official scal.

Wendy - Kobison (sou)

4(CA) page 7)

Page 16 of 18

was STM 9042158667 Form 3006 1/01

DANIES IFRE

RECORDING REQUESTED BY:

RECORDING RECULSTED BY LICHYERS TITLE CO.

AND WHEN RECORDED MAIL TO:

FCI LENDER SERVICES, INC. 8180 EAST KAIBER BOULEVARD ANAHEIM HILLS, CA 92808

Stanislaus, County Recorder Lee Lundrigan Co Recorder Office DOC— 2007—0143679—00

Acet 482-Counter Customers Thursday, NOV 29, 2697 68:38:27

Ttl Pd \$12.60

Mbr-6882445428 BOT/R2/1-2

Space above this line for recorder's use only

Title Order No. Sooga 733

Trustee Sale No. 46038

Loan No. 9042158887

IMPORTANT NOTICE NOTICE OF DEFAULT AND ELECTION TO SELL UNDER DEED OF TRUST

IF YOUR PROPERTY IS IN FORECLOSURE BECAUSE YOU ARE BEHIND IN YOUR PAYMENTS, IT MAY BE SOLD WITHOUT ANY COURT ACTION, and you may have the legal right to bring your account in good standing by paying all of your past due payments plus permitted costs and expanses within the time permitted by law for reinstatement of your account, which is normally five business days prior to the date set for the sale of your property. No sale date may be set until three months from the date this notice of default may be recorded (which date of recordation appears on this notice).

This amount is \$6,628,94 as of 11/26/2007 and will increase until your account becomes current.

While your property is in foreclosure, you still must pay other obligations (such as insurance and taxes) required by your note and deed of trust or mortgage. If you fall to make future payments on the loan, pay taxes on the property, provide insurance on the property, or pay other obligations as required in the note and deed of trust or mortgage, the beneficiary or mortgages may insist that you do so in order to reinstate your account in good standing. In addition, the beneficiary or mortgages may require as a condition to reinstatement that you provide reliable written evidence that you paid all senior liens, property taxes, and hazard insurance premiums.

Upon your written request, the beneficiary or mortgages will give you a written itemization of the entire amount you must pay. You may not have to pay the entire unpaid portion of your account, even though full payment was demanded, but you must pay all amounts in default at the time payment is made. However, you and your beneficiary or mortgages may mutually agree in writing prior to the time the notice of sale is posted (which may not be earlier than the end of the three-month period stated above) to, among other things, (1) provide additional time in which to cure the default by transfer of the property or otherwise; or (2) establish a schedule of payments in order to cure your default; or both (1) and (2).

Following the expiration of the time period referred to in this paragraph of this notice, unless the obligation being foreclased upon or a separate written agreement between you and your creditor permits a longer period, you have only the legal right to stop the sale of property by paying the entire amount demanded by your creditor.

To find out the amount you must pay, in the form of Cash, in U.S. Dollars, Cashlers Check or Monsy Order and to arrange for payment to stop the foreclosure, or if your property is in foreclosure for any other reason, contact: DOWNEY SAVINGS AND LOAN ASSOCIATION, F.A., c/o FCI LENDER SERVICES, INC., 8180 EAST KAISER BOULEVARD, ANAHEIM HILLS, CA 92808-2277, (714) 282-2424.

Vox

Continued from page 1

Trustee Sale No. 46038

If you have any questions, you should contact a lawyer or contact any governmental agency which may have insured your loan. Notwithstanding the fact that your property is in foreclosure, you may offer your property for sale, provided the sale is concluded prior to the conclusion of the foreclosure.

REMEMBER, YOU MAY LOSE LEGAL RIGHTS IF YOU DO NOT TAKE PROMPT ACTION.

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN THAT: DSL SERVICE COMPANY, is the duly appointed Trustee, or duly authorized agent for the Trustee, or duly designated Agent for the Beneficiary (or its assignee) under a Deed of Trust dated 02/09/2006, executed by ANTHONY J. MARTIN, AN UNMARRIED MAN, as trustor, to secure obligations in favor of DOWNEY SAVINGS AND LOAN ASSOCIATION, F.A., as Beneficiary

RECORDED ON 2/23/05 AS INSTRUMENT #2005-0028165-00 of efficial records in the Office of the Recorder of Stanislaus County, California, as more fully described on the Deed of Trust, securing the note(s) for the sum of \$370,400.00. The beneficial interest under the Deed of Trust and the obligations secured thereby is presently held by Beneficiary (or its assignes). A default in the obligations for which the Deed of Trust is security has occurred in that the payment has not been made of: THE INSTALLMENT OF PRINCIPAL AND INTEREST WHICH BECAME DUE 08/01/2007 AND ALL SUBSEQUENT INSTALLMENTS, TOGETHER WITH ALL LATE CHARGES, ADVANCES TO SENIOR LIENS, INTEREST, INSURANCE, TAXES AND ASSESSMENTS ADVANCED BY THE BENEFICIARY (OR ITS ASSIGNEES)

Due to the default, Beneficiary (or its assignee) has executed and delivered to said Trustee, a written Declaration and Demand for Sale, and has deposited with the Trustee, the Deed of Trust and all documents evidencing the obligations secured thereby, and has declared all sums socured thereby immediately due and payable and has elected to cause the trust property to be sold to satisfy the obligations secured thereby.

DATE: 11/26/07

For: DSL SERVICE COMPANY, as Trustee By: FCI LENDER SERVICES, INC., as Agent

Tori Snyder, Exec. Vice President

FCI LENDER SERVICES, INC., IS A DEBT COLLECTOR ATTEMPTING TO COLLECT A DEBT. ANY INFORMATION OBTAINED WILL BE USED FOR THAT PURPOSE.

EXIHIBIT "C"

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA Before The OFFICE OF THRIFT SUPERVISION

In the Matter of)) Order No.:	WE-08-012
DOWNEY SAVINGS AND LOAN)) Effective Date:	September 5, 2008
ASSOCIATION, F.A.,)	<u> </u>
Newport Beach, California.)	
OTS Docket No.: 06189)	

ORDER TO CEASE AND DESIST

WHEREAS, Downey Savings and Loan Association, F.A., Newport Beach,
California, OTS Docket No. 06189 (Association), by and through its Board of Directors
(Board) has executed a Stipulation and Consent to the Issuance of an Order to Cease and
Desist (Stipulation); and

WHEREAS, the Association, by executing the Stipulation, has consented and agreed to the issuance of this Order to Cease and Desist (Order) by the Office of Thrift Supervision (OTS), pursuant 12 U.S.C. § 1818(b); and

WHEREAS, pursuant to delegated authority, the Regional Director is authorized to issue Orders to Cease and Desist where a savings association has consented to the issuance of an order.

NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS ORDERED that:

I. Order to Cease and Desist

The Association, its directors, officers, employees and agents shall cease and desist from any unsafe and unsound practices regarding lending.

II. Capital

- A. At each quarter end starting September 30, 2008, the Association shall meet and maintain minimum capital levels of Tier 1 Core Capital of seven percent (7.0%) and Total Risk Based Capital of fourteen percent (14.0%).
- B. Within forty-five (45) days, the Association shall update its written Capital Augmentation and Strategy Plan submitted to the OTS on June 30, 2008 (Capital Augmentation Plan) and submit it for Regional Director review and comment. The updated Capital Augmentation Plan shall address how the Association will meet and maintain the capital ratios set forth in ¶A, above, at each quarter-end through December 31, 2010. At a minimum, the Capital Augmentation Plan shall take into consideration the requirements and restrictions imposed by this Order and shall:
 - detail capital preservation and enhancement strategies with specific narrative goals, which shall result in the raising of new equity and a capital infusion by no later than December 31, 2008;
 - 2. detail the method by which the additional capital will be raised and identify the sources of such capital; and
 - 3. establish an alternative strategy or strategies to ensure the safe and sound operation of the Association, which shall be implemented immediately if the Board's primary strategy to raise additional capital is unsuccessful, including but not limited to ensuring that capital is maintained at no less than the levels set forth in ¶II.A., above, through 2010.

The Association shall make any changes to the Capital Augmentation Plan required by the Regional Director, or his designee, within ten (10) days after receipt. Thereafter, the Board shall adopt and the Association shall implement and comply with the revised Capital Augmentation Plan.

- C. The Board shall provide the OTS with written updates on the status of its compliance with this Paragraph every fourteen (14) days until the capital augmentation has been achieved under ¶II.B.1., above, with the first report due fourteen (14) days after the Effective Date of this Order.
- D. After the capital augmentation has been achieved (as referenced in ¶II.B.1., above), Management shall prepare quarterly variance reports on the Association's compliance with the Capital Augmentation Plan within thirty (30) days after the close of each calendar quarter starting with the first quarter-end after the date of capital augmentation. Such variance reports shall detail actual operating results versus projected results and shall include detailed explanations of any material deviations with a description of the specific corrective actions or measures that have been implemented or are proposed to address the material deviation. The Board shall review each variance report, and shall discuss Management's and the Association's compliance with the approved Capital Augmentation Plan. The Board's review of the variance reports and evaluation of Management and the Association's compliance with the material elements of the Capital Augmentation Plan shall be thoroughly documented in the Board meeting minutes.

III. Classified Asset Reduction Plan

- A. Within forty-five (45) days, the Board shall adopt and submit for OTS review and non-objection a written comprehensive Classified Asset Reduction Plan. At a minimum, the Classified Asset Reduction Plan shall include:
 - (1) Targets acceptable to the OTS;

- (2) A description of the manner and methods for reducing the Association's level of classified assets to the targets set therein; and
 - (3) Supporting documentation for all assumptions and projections.
- B. Within fifteen (15) days of receipt of the OTS's notice of objection, if any, to any aspect of the Classified Asset Reduction Plan, the Association shall submit a revised Classified Asset Reduction Plan to the OTS addressing any such objections of the OTS. Once the Classified Asset Reduction Plan is submitted pursuant to this Order and all objections from the OTS, if any, have been satisfactorily resolved, the Association may not amend, suspend, or revoke the Classified Asset Reduction Plan without the prior written non-objection of the OTS. Immediately upon receipt of the OTS's non-objection to the Classified Asset Reduction Plan, or in the event no objection is raised by the Regional Director during the forty-five (45) day notice period, the Association shall implement the Classified Asset Reduction Plan and ensure that all directors, officers, and employees adhere to it.
- C. Management shall prepare quarterly variance reports on the Association's compliance with the Classified Asset Reduction Plan within thirty (30) days after the close of the December 31, 2008 calendar quarter, and each calendar quarter thereafter. Such variance reports shall detail actual operating results versus projected results and shall include detailed explanations of any material deviations with a description of the specific corrective actions or measures that have been implemented or are proposed to address the material deviation. The Board shall review each variance report, and shall discuss Management's and the Association's compliance with the approved Classified Asset Reduction Plan. The Board's review of the variance reports and evaluation of Management and the Association's

compliance with the material elements of the Classified Asset Reduction Plan shall be thoroughly documented in the Board meeting minutes.

D. The Board shall provide the OTS with a copy of Management's quarterly variance report and the Board meeting minutes detailing the Board's review of the variance report, including the identification of any corrective actions adopted by the Board, and the Board's evaluation and assessment of Management and the Association's compliance with the Classified Asset Reduction Plan within ten (10) days after the date of the Board meeting at which the Board's review was conducted.

IV. Real Estate Owned Disposition Plan

- A. Within forty-five (45) days, the Board shall adopt and submit for OTS review and non-objection a written, comprehensive Real Estate Owned Disposition Plan (REO Plan) that will promote the effective management and prompt disposition of Real Estate Owned by the Association. At a minimum, the REO Plan shall include:
- (1) Specific Board strategies with goals and objectives for effectively managing and reducing the Association's REO;
- (2) A risk analysis by vintage of loan origination, aging, and real estate concentration by geography; and
- (3) A comprehensive analysis of the Association's internal operations, staffing requirements, information systems, and policies and procedures, including those related to valuation, in order to determine their adequacy.
- B. Within fifteen (15) days of receipt of the OTS's notice of objection, if any, to any aspect of the REO Plan, the Association shall submit a revised REO Plan to the OTS addressing any such objections of the OTS. Once the REO Plan is submitted pursuant to this

Order and all objections from the OTS, if any, have been satisfactorily resolved, the Association may not amend, suspend, or revoke the REO Plan without the prior written non-objection of the OTS. Immediately upon receipt of the OTS's non-objection to the REO Plan, or in the event no written objection is raised by the Regional Director during the forty-five (45) day notice period, the Association shall implement the REO Plan and ensure that all directors, officers, and employees adhere to it.

- C. Management shall prepare quarterly variance reports on the Association's compliance with the REO Plan within thirty (30) days after the close of the December 31, 2008 calendar quarter, and each calendar quarter thereafter. Such variance reports shall detail actual operating results versus projected results and shall include detailed explanations of any material deviations with a description of the specific corrective actions or measures that have been implemented or are proposed to address the material deviation. The Board shall review each variance report, and shall discuss Management's and the Association's compliance with the approved REO Plan. The Board's review of the variance reports and evaluation of Management and the Association's compliance with the material elements of the REO Plan shall be thoroughly documented in the Board meeting minutes.
- D. The Board shall provide the OTS with a copy of Management's quarterly variance report and the Board meeting minutes detailing the Board's review of the variance reports, including the identification of any corrective actions adopted by the Board, and the Board's evaluation and assessment of Management and the Association's compliance with the REO Plan within ten (10) days after the date of the Board meeting at which the Board's review was conducted.

V. Management Plan

- 1. Within forty-five (45) days, the Board shall submit to the Regional Director for review and non-objection a written Management Plan detailing the Board's actions to strengthen executive management of the Association to ensure that the Association is operated in a safe and sound manner and in compliance with applicable laws and regulations.
- 2. The Board shall ensure the Association's retention of any new executive officer complies with the requirements of ¶VIII.C. of this Order. The Board shall provide the OTS with written updates on the status of its compliance with this Paragraph every fourteen (14) days, with the first report due fourteen (14) days after the Effective Date of this Order. The Management Plan shall be fully implemented no later than December 31, 2008.
- 3. Within fifteen (15) days of receipt of the OTS's notice of objection, if any, to any aspect of the Management Plan, the Association shall submit a revised Management Plan to the OTS addressing any such objections of the OTS. Once the Management Plan is submitted pursuant to this Order and all objections from the OTS, if any, have been satisfactorily resolved, the Association may not amend, suspend, or revoke the Management Plan without the prior written non-objection of the OTS. Immediately upon receipt of the OTS's non-objection to the Management Plan, or in the event no written objection is raised by the Regional Director during the forty-five (45) day notice period, the Association shall implement the Management Plan and ensure that all directors, officers, and employees adhere to it.

VI. Business Plan

- A. Within forty-five (45) days, the Board shall review, approve and submit for OTS review and non-objection a written comprehensive long-term Business Plan covering at least a three-year period (Business Plan) beginning with the fourth quarter of 2008 (4Q 2008). The Business Plan shall, at a minimum, contain specific Board strategies for a reduction in concentration of Payment Option Adjustable Rate Mortgage and Stated Income loans. The Business Plan shall specify the manner and method for reducing the Association's level of Payment Option Adjustable Rate Mortgage and Stated Income loans, including the establishment of a timetable and target reduction amounts.
- B. Within fifteen (15) days of receipt of the OTS's notice of objection, if any, to any aspect of the Business Plan, the Association shall submit a revised Business Plan to the OTS addressing any such objections of the OTS. Once the Business Plan is submitted pursuant to this Order and all objections from the OTS, if any, have been satisfactorily resolved, the Association may not amend, suspend, or revoke the Business Plan without the prior written non-objection of the OTS. Immediately upon receipt of the OTS's non-objection to the Business Plan, or in the event no written objection is raised by the Regional Director during the forty-five (45) day notice period, the Association shall implement the Business Plan and ensure that all directors, officers, and employees adhere to it.
- C. Management shall prepare quarterly variance reports on the Association's compliance with the Business Plan within thirty (30) days after the close of the December 31, 2008 calendar quarter, and each calendar quarter thereafter. Such variance reports shall detail actual operating results versus projected results and shall include detailed explanations of any material deviations with a description of the specific corrective actions or measures

4. <u>Finality</u>.

The Order is issued by the OTS under 12 U.S.C. § 1818(b) and upon the Effective Date it shall be a final order, effective and fully enforceable by the OTS under the provisions of 12 U.S.C. § 1818(i).

5. Waivers.

The Association waives the following:

- a. The right to be served with a written notice of the OTS's charges against it as provided by 12 U.S.C. § 1818(b) and 12 C.F.R. Part 509;
- b. The right to an administrative hearing of the OTS's charges as provided by 12 U.S.C. § 1818(b) and 12 C.F.R. Part 509;
- c. The right to seek judicial review of the Order, including, without limitation, any such right provided by 12 U.S.C. § 1818(h), or otherwise to challenge the validity of the Order; and
- d. Any and all claims against the OTS, including its employees and agents, and any other governmental entity for the award of fees, costs, or expenses related to this OTS enforcement matter and/or the Order, whether arising under common law, federal statutes or otherwise.

6. OTS Authority Not Affected.

Nothing in this Stipulation or accompanying Order shall inhibit, estop, bar or otherwise prevent the OTS from taking any other action affecting the Association if at any time the OTS deems it appropriate to do so to fulfill the responsibilities placed upon the OTS by law.

f. The Stipulation and Order shall remain in effect until terminated, modified, or suspended in writing by the OTS, acting through its Regional Director or other authorized representative.

9. <u>Signature of Directors/Board Resolution</u>.

Each Director signing this Stipulation attests that he or she voted in favor of a Board Resolution authorizing the consent of the Association to the issuance of the Order and the execution of the Stipulation.

WHEREFORE, the Association, by its Directors, executes this Stipulation.

Accepted by:

DOWNEY SAVINGS OFFICE OF THRIFT SUPERVISION AND LOAN ASSOCIATION, F.A. Newport Beach, California By: /s/ Darrel W. Dochow Michael D. Bozarth Regional Director, West Region Chairman of the Board Date: See Effective Date on page 1 Gary W. Brummett Brent G. McQuarrie Paul M. Homan Lester C. Smull Michael Abrahams Jane Wolfe James H. Hunter Thomas E. Prince

PURCHASE AND ASSUMPTION AGREEMENT

WHOLE BANK

ALL DEPOSITS

AMONG

FEDERAL DEPOSIT INSURANCE CORPORATION, RECEIVER OF DOWNEY SAVINGS AND LOAN ASSOCIATION, F.A., NEWPORT BEACH, CALIFORNIA

FEDERAL DEPOSIT INSURANCE CORPORATION

and

U. S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION

DATED AS OF

NOVEMBER 21, 2008

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE I	DEFINITIONS	2
ARTICLE II	ASSUMPTION OF LIABILITIES	8
2.1	Liabilities Assumed by Assuming Bank	8
2.2	Interest on Deposit Liabilities	
2.3	Unclaimed Deposits	10
2.4	Employee Plans	10
ARTICLE III	PURCHASE OF ASSETS	10
3.1	Assets Purchased by Assuming Bank	10
3.2	Asset Purchase Price	
3.3	Manner of Conveyance; Limited Warranty;	
	Nonrecourse; Etc	
3.4	Puts of Assets to the Receiver	
3.5	Assets Not Purchased by Assuming Bank	
3.6	Assets Essential to Receiver	14
ARTICLE IV	ASSUMPTION OF CERTAIN DUTIES AND OBLIGATIONS	15
4.1	Continuation of Banking Business	15
4.2	Agreement with Respect to Credit Card Business	
4.3	Agreement with Respect to Safe Deposit Business	16
4.4	Agreement with Respect to Safekeeping Business	
4.5	Agreement with Respect to Trust Business	16
4.6	Agreement with Respect to Bank Premises	
4.7	Agreement with Respect to Leased Data	
	Processing Equipment	19
4.8	Agreement with Respect to Certain	
	Existing Agreements	20
4.9	Informational Tax Reporting	
4.10	Insurance	
4.11	Office Space for Receiver and Corporation	
4.12	Agreement with Respect to Continuation of Group	
	Health Plan Coverage for Former Employees	21
4.13	Agreement with Respect to Interim Asset Servicing	

that have been implemented or are proposed to address the material deviation. The Board shall review each variance report, and shall discuss Management's and the Association's compliance with the approved Business Plan. The Board's review of the variance reports and evaluation of Management and the Association's compliance with the material elements of the Business Plan shall be thoroughly documented in the Board meeting minutes.

D. The Board shall provide the OTS with a copy of Management's quarterly variance report and the Board meeting minutes detailing the Board's review of the variance report, including the identification of any corrective actions adopted by the Board, and the Board's evaluation and assessment of Management and the Association's compliance with the Business Plan within ten (10) days after the date of the Board meeting at which the Board's review was conducted.

VII. Compliance with Report of Examination

The Board shall ensure that the Association and its Management adequately address all corrective actions set forth in the Report of Examination, provided that to the extent that there is any conflict between the provisions of the Report of Examination and this Order, the provisions of this Order shall control.

VIII. Operating Restrictions

A. Growth. Effective immediately, the Association shall comply with the requirements of OTS Regulatory Bulletin 3b (RB 3b) and, except upon receipt of the prior written approval of the Regional Director, shall not increase its total assets during any quarter, beginning with the quarter ending June 30, 2008, in excess of an amount equal to the net interest credited on deposit liabilities during the quarter.

- B. <u>Management Changes</u>. Effective immediately, the Association shall comply with the prior notification requirements for changes in directors and senior executive officers set forth in 12 C.F.R. Part 563, Subpart H.
- C. Employment Contracts and Compensation Arrangements. Effective immediately, the Association shall not enter into, renew, extend or revise any contractual arrangement related to compensation or benefits with any director or senior executive officer of the Association, unless the Association first: (i) provides a minimum of thirty (30) days advance notice of the proposed transaction to OTS; and (ii) receives a written notice of non-objection from the OTS. In the event no written objection is raised by the Regional Director during the thirty (30) day notice period, the Association may proceed with transaction.
- D. <u>Severance and Indemnification Payments</u>. Effective immediately, the Association shall not make any golden parachute payment, as that term is defined in 12 U.S.C. 12 C.F.R. § 359.1(f), or prohibited indemnification payment, as that term is defined at 12 C.F.R. § 359.1(l), unless, with respect to each such payment, the Association has complied with the requirements of 12 C.F.R. Part 359 and, as to indemnification payments, 12 C.F.R. §545.121.
- E. <u>Capital Distributions</u>. Effective immediately, the Association shall pay no dividends or make any other capital distributions, as that term is defined in 12 C.F.R. § 563.141, without receiving the prior written approval of the Regional Director. The Association's written request for such approval should be submitted to the Regional Director at least forty-five (45) days prior to the anticipated date of the proposed dividend payment or distribution of capital.

- F. Transactions with Affiliates. Effective immediately, the Association shall provide written notification to the Regional Director at least thirty (30) days prior to entering into any transaction which would constitute a "covered transaction" as that term is defined at 12 C.F.R. § 223.3(h) with an "affiliate" as that term is defined at 12 C.F.R. § 223.2. The transactions subject to this restriction also include, but are not limited to, those described in 12 C.F.R. § 223.52. The written notice required herein shall (1) identify all the parties to the proposed transaction, (2) contain a full factual description of the proposed transaction, and (3) shall set forth the reasoning for entering into such transaction. In the event no written objection is raised by the Regional Director during the thirty (30) day notice period, the Association may proceed with the transaction.
- G. <u>Payment Option Adjustable Rate Mortgage and Stated Income Lending</u>. The Association shall not resume Payment Option Adjustable Rate Mortgage (Option-ARM) or Stated Income lending.

IX. Effective Date, Incorporation of Stipulation

This Order is effective on the Effective Date as shown on the first page. The Stipulation is made a part hereof and is incorporated herein by this reference.

X. <u>Duration</u>

This Order shall remain in effect until terminated, modified or suspended, by written notice of such action by the Regional Director, or an OTS authorized representative.

XI. Time Calculations

A. Calculation of time limitations for compliance with the terms of this Order run from the Effective Date of this Order and shall be calendar based, unless otherwise noted.

B. The Regional Director, or an OTS authorized representative, may extend any of the deadlines set forth in the provisions of this Order upon written request by the Association that includes reasons in support for any such extension. Any OTS extension shall be made in writing.

XII. Submissions and Notices

- A. All submissions, including progress reports, to the OTS that are required by or contemplated by this Order shall be submitted within the specified timeframes.
- B. Except as otherwise provided herein, all submissions, requests, communications, consents or other documents relating to this Order shall be in writing and sent by first class U.S mail (or by reputable overnight carrier, electronic facsimile transmission or hand delivery by messenger) addressed as follows:

Darrel Dochow, Regional Director West Region Office of Thrift Supervision 2001 Junipero Serra Blvd. Daly City, CA 94014-3897

Timothy J. Lane, Assistant Director West Region Office of Thrift Supervision 1551 N. Tustin Ave., Suite 1050 Santa Ana, CA 92705

XIII. No Violations Authorized

Nothing in this Order or the Stipulation shall be construed as allowing the Association, its Board, officers or employees to violate any law, rule, or regulation.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

OFFICE OF THRIFT SUPERVISION

By: /s/
DARREL W. DOCHOW
Regional Director, West Region

Date: See Effective Date on page 1

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA Before The OFFICE OF THRIFT SUPERVISION

In the Matter of) Order No.:	WE-08-012
) <u> </u>	
DOWNEY SAVINGS AND LOAN) Effective Date: _	September 5, 2008
ASSOCIATION, F.A.,)	
Newport Beach, California)	
)	
OTS Docket No.: 06189)	
)	

STIPULATION AND CONSENT TO ISSUANCE OF ORDER TO CEASE AND DESIST

WHEREAS, the Office of Thrift Supervision (OTS), acting by and through its Regional Director for the West Region (Regional Director), and based upon information derived from the exercise of its regulatory and supervisory responsibilities, has informed Downey Savings and Loan Association, F.A., Newport Beach, California, OTS Docket No. 06189 (Association), that the OTS is of the opinion that grounds exist to initiate an administrative proceeding against the Association pursuant to 12 U.S.C. § 1818(b);

WHEREAS, the Regional Director, pursuant to delegated authority, is authorized to issue Orders to Cease and Desist where a savings association has consented to the issuance of an order; and

WHEREAS, the Association desires to cooperate with the OTS to avoid the time and expense of such administrative cease and desist proceedings by entering into this Stipulation and Consent to the Issuance of Order to Cease and Desist (Stipulation) and, without admitting or

denying that such grounds exist, but only admitting the statements and conclusions in ¶1 below concerning Jurisdiction, hereby stipulates and agrees to the following terms:

1. Jurisdiction.

- a. The Association is a "savings association" within the meaning of 12 U.S.C. § 1813(b) and 12 U.S.C. § 1462(4). Accordingly, the Association is "an insured depository institution" as that term is defined in 12 U.S.C. § 1813(c); and
- b. Pursuant to 12 U.S.C. § 1813(q)(4), the Director of the OTS is the "appropriate Federal banking agency" with jurisdiction to maintain an administrative enforcement proceeding against a savings association. Therefore, the Association is subject to the authority of the OTS to initiate and maintain an administrative cease-and-desist proceeding against it pursuant to 12 U.S.C. § 1818(b)(1) and (b)(9).

2. OTS Findings of Fact.

Based on findings set forth in the Report of Examination of the Association issued on July 30, 2008, the OTS finds that the Association has engaged in unsafe and unsound practices. Specifically, the asset quality, earnings, liquidity planning, management, and projected capital levels of the Association are not satisfactory and require strengthening.

3. Consent.

The Association consents to the issuance by the OTS of the accompanying Order to

Cease and Desist (Order). The Association further agrees to comply with the terms of the Order

upon the Effective Date of the Order and stipulates that the Order complies with all requirements

of law.

ARTICLE V	DUTIES WITH RESPECT TO DEPOSITORS	
	OF THE FAILED BANK	22
5.1	Payment of Checks, Drafts and Orders	22
5.2	Certain Agreements Related to Deposits	
5.3	Notice to Depositors	
ARTICLE VI	RECORDS	23
6.1	Transfer of Records	23
6.2	Delivery of Assigned Records	
6.3	Preservation of Records	
6.4	Access to Records; Copies	
ARTICLE VII	BID AMOUNT	24
ARTICLE VIII	PROFORMA	25
ARTICLE IX	CONTINUING COOPERATION	25
9.1	General Matters	25
9.2	Additional Title Documents	25
9.3	Claims and Suits	
9.4	Payment of Deposits	26
9.5	Withheld Payments	
9.6	Proceedings with Respect to Certain Assets and Liabilities	
9.7	Information	
ARTICLE X	CONDITION PRECEDENT	27
ARTICLE XI	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE ASSUMING BANK	27
ARTICLE XII	INDEMNIFICATION	
12.1	Indemnification of Indemnitees	28
12.2	Conditions Precedent to Indemnification	31
12.3	No Additional Warranty	32
12.4	Indemnification of Corporation and Receiver	32
12.5	Obligations Supplemental	
12.6	Criminal Claims	33
12.7	Limited Guaranty of the Corporation	33
12.8	Subrogation	
ARTICLE XIII	MISCELLANEOUS	33

13.1	Entire Agreement	33
13.2	Headings	33
13.3	Counterparts	34
13.4	Governing Law	34
13.5	Successors	
13.6	Modification; Assignment	
13.7	Notice	
13.8	Manner of Payment	
13.9	Costs, Fees and Expenses	
13.10	Waiver	
13.11	Severability	
13.12	Term of Agreement	
13.13	Survival of Covenants, Etc.	
SCHEDULES		
2.1	Certain Liabilities Assumed	38
3.1	Certain Assets Purchased	
3.2	Purchase Price of Assets or Assets	
3.5(k)	Securities Not Purchased	
EXHIBITS		
3.2(c)	Valuation of Certain Qualified Financial Contracts	44
4.13	Interim Asset Servicing Arrangement	

PURCHASE AND ASSUMPTION AGREEMENT

WHOLE BANK

ALL DEPOSITS

THIS AGREEMENT, made and entered into as of the 21st day of November, 2008, by and among the FEDERAL DEPOSIT INSURANCE CORPORATION, RECEIVER of DOWNEY SAVINGS AND LOAN ASSOCIATION, F.A., NEWPORT BEACH, CALIFORNIA (the "Receiver"), U. S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, organized under the laws of the United States of America, and having its principal place of business in Minneapolis, Minnesota (the "Assuming Bank"), and the FEDERAL DEPOSIT INSURANCE CORPORATION, organized under the laws of the United States of America and having its principal office in Washington, D.C., acting in its corporate capacity (the "Corporation").

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, on Bank Closing, the Chartering Authority closed Downey Savings and Loan Association, FA (the "Failed Bank") pursuant to applicable law and the Corporation was appointed Receiver thereof; and

WHEREAS, the Assuming Bank desires to purchase certain assets and assume certain deposit and other liabilities of the Failed Bank on the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement; and

WHEREAS, pursuant to 12 U.S.C. Section 1823(c)(2)(A), the Corporation may provide assistance to the Assuming Bank to facilitate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, which assistance may include indemnification pursuant to Article XII; and

WHEREAS, the Board of Directors of the Corporation (the "Board") has determined to provide assistance to the Assuming Bank on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement; and

WHEREAS, the Board has determined pursuant to 12 U.S.C. Section 1823(c)(4)(A) that such assistance is necessary to meet the obligation of the Corporation to provide insurance coverage for the insured deposits in the Failed Bank and is the least costly to the deposit insurance fund of all possible methods for meeting such obligation.

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual promises herein set forth and other valuable consideration, the parties hereto agree as follows:

ARTICLE I DEFINITIONS

Capitalized terms used in this Agreement shall have the meanings set forth in this Article I, or elsewhere in this Agreement. As used herein, words imparting the singular include the plural and vice versa.

- "<u>Accounting Records</u>" means the general ledger and subsidiary ledgers and supporting schedules which support the general ledger balances.
- "Acquired Subsidiaries" means Subsidiaries of the Failed Bank acquired pursuant to Section 3.1.
- "Adversely Classified" means, with respect to any Loan or security, a Loan or security which, as of the date of the Information Package, has been designated in the most recent report of examination as "Substandard," "Doubtful" or "Loss" by the Failed Bank's appropriate Federal or State Chartering Authority or regulator.
- "Affiliate" of any Person means any director, officer, or employee of that Person and any other Person (i) who is directly or indirectly controlling, or controlled by, or under direct or indirect common control with, such Person, or (ii) who is an affiliate of such Person as the term "affiliate" is defined in Section 2 of the Bank Holding Company Act of 1956, as amended, 12 U.S.C. Section 1841.
- "Agreement" means this Purchase and Assumption Agreement by and among the Assuming Bank, the Corporation and the Receiver, as amended or otherwise modified from time to time.
- "Assets" means all assets of the Failed Bank purchased pursuant to Section 3.1. Assets owned by Subsidiaries of the Failed Bank are not "Assets" within the meaning of this definition.
 - "Assumed Deposits" means Deposits.
- "Bank Closing" means the close of business of the Failed Bank on the date on which the Chartering Authority closed such institution.
- "Bank Premises" means the banking houses, drive-in banking facilities, and teller facilities (staffed or automated) together with appurtenant parking, storage and service facilities and structures connecting remote facilities to banking houses, and land on which the foregoing are located, that are owned or leased by the Failed Bank and that are occupied by the Failed Bank as of Bank Closing.
 - "Bid Amount" has the meaning provided in Article VII.
- "Book Value" means, with respect to any Asset and any Liability Assumed, the dollar amount thereof stated on the Accounting Records of the Failed Bank. The Book Value of

any item shall be determined as of Bank Closing after adjustments made by the Receiver for differences in accounts, suspense items, unposted debits and credits, and other similar adjustments or corrections and for setoffs, whether voluntary or involuntary. The Book Value of a Subsidiary of the Failed Bank acquired by the Assuming Bank shall be determined from the investment in subsidiary and related accounts on the "bank only" (unconsolidated) balance sheet of the Failed Bank based on the equity method of accounting. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, (i) the Book Value of a Liability Assumed shall include all accrued and unpaid interest thereon as of Bank Closing, and (ii) the Book Value of a Loan shall reflect adjustments for earned interest, or unearned interest (as it relates to the "rule of 78s" or add-on-interest loans, as applicable), if any, as of Bank Closing, adjustments for the portion of earned or unearned loan-related credit life and/or disability insurance premiums, if any, attributable to the Failed Bank as of Bank Closing, and adjustments for Failed Bank Advances, if any, in each case as determined for financial reporting purposes. The Book Value of an Asset shall not include any adjustment for loan premiums, discounts or any related deferred income or fees, or general or specific reserves on the Accounting Records of the Failed Bank.

"Business Day" means a day other than a Saturday, Sunday, Federal legal holiday or legal holiday under the laws of the State where the Failed Bank is located, or a day on which the principal office of the Corporation is closed.

"Chartering Authority" means (i) with respect to a national bank, the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, (ii) with respect to a Federal savings association or savings bank, the Office of Thrift Supervision, (iii) with respect to a bank or savings institution chartered by a State, the agency of such State charged with primary responsibility for regulating and/or closing banks or savings institutions, as the case may be, (iv) the Corporation in accordance with 12 U.S.C. Section 1821(c), with regard to self appointment, or (v) the appropriate Federal banking agency in accordance with 12 U.S.C. 1821(c)(9).

"Commitment" means the unfunded portion of a line of credit or other commitment reflected on the books and records of the Failed Bank to make an extension of credit (or additional advances with respect to a Loan) that was legally binding on the Failed Bank as of Bank Closing, other than extensions of credit pursuant to the credit card business and overdraft protection plans of the Failed Bank, if any.

"Credit Documents" mean the agreements, instruments, certificates or other documents at any time evidencing or otherwise relating to, governing or executed in connection with or as security for, a Loan, including without limitation notes, bonds, loan agreements, letter of credit applications, lease financing contracts, banker's acceptances, drafts, interest protection agreements, currency exchange agreements, repurchase agreements, reverse repurchase agreements, guarantees, deeds of trust, mortgages, assignments, security agreements, pledges, subordination or priority agreements, lien priority agreements, undertakings, security instruments, certificates, documents, legal opinions, participation agreements and intercreditor agreements, and all amendments, modifications, renewals, extensions, rearrangements, and substitutions with respect to any of the foregoing.

"<u>Credit File</u>" means all Credit Documents and all other credit, collateral, or insurance documents in the possession or custody of the Assuming Bank, or any of its

Subsidiaries or Affiliates, relating to an Asset or a Loan included in a Put Notice, or copies of any thereof.

"Data Processing Lease" means any lease or licensing agreement, binding on the Failed Bank as of Bank Closing, the subject of which is data processing equipment or computer hardware or software used in connection with data processing activities. A lease or licensing agreement for computer software used in connection with data processing activities shall constitute a Data Processing Lease regardless of whether such lease or licensing agreement also covers data processing equipment.

"Deposit" means a deposit as defined in 12 U.S.C. Section 1813(1), including without limitation, outstanding cashier's checks and other official checks and all uncollected items included in the depositors' balances and credited on the books and records of the Failed Bank; provided, that the term "Deposit" shall not include all or any portion of those deposit balances which, in the discretion of the Receiver or the Corporation, (i) may be required to satisfy it for any liquidated or contingent liability of any depositor arising from an unauthorized or unlawful transaction, or (ii) may be needed to provide payment of any liability of any depositor to the Failed Bank or the Receiver, including the liability of any depositor as a director or officer of the Failed Bank, whether or not the amount of the liability is or can be determined as of Bank Closing.

"<u>Failed Bank Advances</u>" means the total sums paid by the Failed Bank to (i) protect its lien position, (ii) pay ad valorem taxes and hazard insurance, and (iii) pay credit life insurance, accident and health insurance, and vendor's single interest insurance.

"Fair Market Value" means (i)(a) "Market Value" as defined in the regulation prescribing the standards for real estate appraisals used in federally related transactions, 12 C.F.R. § 323.2(g), and accordingly shall mean the most probable price which a property should bring in a competitive and open market under all conditions requisite to a fair sale, the buyer and seller each acting prudently and knowledgeably, and assuming the price is not affected by undue stimulus. Implicit in this definition is the consummation of a sale as of a specified date and the passing of title from seller to buyer under conditions whereby:

- (1) Buyer and seller are typically motivated:
- (2) Both parties are well informed or well advised, and acting in what they consider their own best interests;
- (3) A reasonable time is allowed for exposure in the open market;
- (4) Payment is made in terms of cash in U.S. dollars or in terms of financial arrangements comparable thereto; and
- (5) The price represents the normal consideration for the property sold unaffected by special or creative financing or sales concessions granted by anyone associated with the sale;

as determined as of Bank Closing by an appraiser mutually acceptable to the Receiver and the Assuming Bank; any costs and fees associated with such determination shall be shared equally by the Receiver and the Assuming Bank, and (b) which, with respect to Bank Premises (to the extent, if any, that Bank Premises are purchased utilizing this valuation method), shall be determined not later than sixty (60) days after Bank Closing by an appraiser selected by the

Receiver and the Assuming Bank within seven (7) days after Bank Closing; or (ii) with respect to property other than Bank Premises purchased utilizing this valuation method, the price therefore as established by the Receiver and agreed to by the Assuming Bank, or in the absence of such agreement, as determined in accordance with clause (i)(a) above.

"<u>Fixtures</u>" means those leasehold improvements, additions, alterations and installations constituting all or a part of Bank Premises and which were acquired, added, built, installed or purchased at the expense of the Failed Bank, regardless of the holder of legal title thereto as of Bank Closing.

"Furniture and Equipment" means the furniture and equipment (other than Safe Deposit Boxes, artwork, motor vehicles, and leased data processing equipment, including hardware and software), leased or owned by the Failed Bank and reflected on the books of the Failed Bank as of Bank Closing, including without limitation automated teller machines, carpeting, furniture, office machinery (including personal computers), shelving, office supplies, telephone, surveillance and security systems, artwork, and motor vehicles (which motor vehicles shall be deemed located at Bank Premises owned by the Failed Bank).

"Indemnitees" means, except as provided in paragraph (k) of Section 12.1, (i) the Assuming Bank, (ii) the Subsidiaries and Affiliates of the Assuming Bank other than any Subsidiaries or Affiliates of the Failed Bank that are or become Subsidiaries or Affiliates of the Assuming Bank, and (iii) the directors, officers, employees and agents of the Assuming Bank and its Subsidiaries and Affiliates who are not also present or former directors, officers, employees or agents of the Failed Bank or of any Subsidiary or Affiliate of the Failed Bank.

"Information Package" means the compilation of financial and other data with respect to the Failed Bank entitled "Information Package," as of October 31, 2008, and any amendments or supplements thereto provided to the Assuming Bank by the Corporation.

"<u>Legal Balance</u>" means the amount of indebtedness legally owed by an Obligor with respect to a Loan, including principal and accrued and unpaid interest, late fees, attorneys' fees and expenses, taxes, insurance premiums, and similar charges, if any.

"Liabilities Assumed" has the meaning provided in Section 2.1.

"Lien" means any mortgage, lien, pledge, charge, assignment for security purposes, security interest, or encumbrance of any kind with respect to an Asset, including any conditional sale agreement or capital lease or other title retention agreement relating to such Asset.

"Loans" means all of the following owed to or held by the Failed Bank as of Bank Closing:

(i) loans (including loans which have been charged off the Accounting Records of the Failed Bank in whole or in part prior to the date of the Information Package), participation agreements, interests in participations, overdrafts of customers (including but not limited to overdrafts made pursuant to an overdraft protection plan or similar extensions of credit in connection with a deposit account), revolving commercial lines of credit, home equity lines of

credit, Commitments, United States and/or State-guaranteed student loans, and lease financing contracts;

- (ii) all Liens, rights (including rights of set-off), remedies, powers, privileges, demands, claims, priorities, equities and benefits owned or held by, or accruing or to accrue to or for the benefit of, the holder of the obligations or instruments referred to in clause (i) above, including but not limited to those arising under or based upon Credit Documents, casualty insurance policies and binders, standby letters of credit, mortgagee title insurance policies and binders, payment bonds and performance bonds at any time and from time to time existing with respect to any of the obligations or instruments referred to in clause (i) above; and
- (iii) all amendments, modifications, renewals, extensions, refinancings, and refundings of or for any of the foregoing;

<u>provided</u>, <u>that</u> there shall be excluded from the definition of "Loans" loans recorded on the Accounting Records of the Failed Bank on "in substance foreclosure" status as of Bank Closing, and amounts owing under Qualified Financial Contracts.

"New Loans" means Loans made by the Failed Bank subsequent to the "as of" date of the Information Package that are <u>not</u> continuations, amendments, modifications, renewals, extensions, refinancings, restructurings, or refundings of or for any then existing Loan.

"Obligor" means each Person liable for the full or partial payment or performance of any Loan, whether such Person is obligated directly, indirectly, primarily, secondarily, jointly, or severally.

"Other Real Estate" means all interests in real estate (other than Bank Premises and Fixtures) and loans on "in substance foreclosure" status as of Bank Closing as recorded on the Accounting Records of the Failed Bank, including but not limited to mineral rights, leasehold rights, condominium and cooperative interests, air rights and development rights that are owned by the Failed Bank.

"<u>Person</u>" means any individual, corporation, partnership, joint venture, association, joint-stock company, trust, unincorporated organization, or government or any agency or political subdivision thereof, excluding the Corporation.

"Primary Indemnitor" means any Person (other than the Assuming Bank or any of its Affiliates) who is obligated to indemnify or insure, or otherwise make payments (including payments on account of claims made against) to or on behalf of any Person in connection with the claims covered under Article XII, including without limitation any insurer issuing any directors and officers liability policy or any Person issuing a financial institution bond or banker's blanket bond.

"Proforma" means producing a balance sheet that reflects a reasonably accurate financial statement of the Failed bank through the date of closing. The Proforma financial statements serve as a basis for the opening entries of both the Assuming Bank and the Receiver.

"Put Date" has the meaning provided in Section 3.4.

"Put Notice" has the meaning provided in Section 3.4.

"Qualified Financial Contract" means a qualified financial contract as defined in 12 U.S.C. Section 1821(e)(8)(D).

"Record" means any document, microfiche, microfilm and computer records (including but not limited to magnetic tape, disc storage, card forms and printed copy) of the Failed Bank generated or maintained by the Failed Bank that is owned by or in the possession of the Receiver at Bank Closing.

"Related Liability" with respect to any Asset means any liability existing and reflected on the Accounting Records of the Failed Bank as of Bank Closing for (i) indebtedness secured by mortgages, deeds of trust, chattel mortgages, security interests or other liens on or affecting such Asset, (ii) ad valorem taxes applicable to such Asset, and (iii) any other obligation determined by the Receiver to be directly related to such Asset.

"Related Liability Amount" with respect to any Related Liability on the books of the Assuming Bank, means the amount of such Related Liability as stated on the Accounting Records of the Assuming Bank (as maintained in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles) as of the date as of which the Related Liability Amount is being determined. With respect to a liability that relates to more than one asset, the amount of such Related Liability shall be allocated among such assets for the purpose of determining the Related Liability Amount with respect to any one of such assets. Such allocation shall be made by specific allocation, where determinable, and otherwise shall be pro rata based upon the dollar amount of such assets stated on the Accounting Records of the entity that owns such asset.

"Repurchase Price" means, with respect to any Loan the Book Value, adjusted to reflect changes to Book Value after Bank Closing, plus (ii) any advances and interest on such Loan after Bank Closing, minus (iii) the total of amounts received after the Buyer for such Loan, regardless of how applied, after Bank Closing, plus (iv) advances made by Buyer, plus (v) total disbursements of principal made by Seller that are not included in the Book Value.

"Risk Assets" means (i) all Loans purchased hereunder, excluding (a) New Loans and (b) Loans to the extent secured by Assumed Deposits (and not included in (i)(a)), plus (ii) the Accrued Interest Receivable, Prepaid Expense, Other Assets as set forth in Schedule 120 of the Information Package.

"Safe Deposit Boxes" means the safe deposit boxes of the Failed Bank, if any, including the removable safe deposit boxes and safe deposit stacks in the Failed Bank's vault(s), all rights and benefits (other than fees collected prior to Bank Closing) under rental agreements with respect to such safe deposit boxes, and all keys and combinations thereto.

"Settlement Date" means the first Business Day immediately prior to the day which is one hundred eighty (180) days after Bank Closing, or such other date prior thereto as may be agreed upon by the Receiver and the Assuming Bank. The Receiver, in its discretion, may extend the Settlement Date.

"Settlement Interest Rate" means, for the first calendar quarter or portion thereof during which interest accrues, the rate determined by the Receiver to be equal to the equivalent coupon issue yield on twenty-six (26)-week United States Treasury Bills in effect as of Bank Closing as published in The Wall Street Journal; provided, that if no such equivalent coupon issue yield is available as of Bank Closing, the equivalent coupon issue yield for such Treasury Bills most recently published in The Wall Street Journal prior to Bank Closing shall be used. Thereafter, the rate shall be adjusted to the rate determined by the Receiver to be equal to the equivalent coupon issue yield on such Treasury Bills in effect as of the first day of each succeeding calendar quarter during which interest accrues as published in The Wall Street Journal.

"<u>Subsidiary</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 3(w)(4) of the Federal Deposit Insurance Act, 12 U.S.C. Section 1813(w)(4), as amended.

ARTICLE II ASSUMPTION OF LIABILITIES

- 2.1 <u>Liabilities Assumed by Assuming Bank</u>. The Assuming Bank expressly assumes at Book Value (subject to adjustment pursuant to Article VIII) and agrees to pay, perform, and discharge all of the following liabilities of the Failed Bank as of Bank Closing, except as otherwise provided in this Agreement (such liabilities referred to as "Liabilities Assumed"):
 - (a) Assumed Deposits; <u>provided</u>, <u>that</u> as to any Deposits of public money which are Assumed Deposits, the Assuming Bank agrees to properly secure such Deposits with such of the Assets as appropriate which, prior to Bank Closing, were pledged as security therefor by the Failed Bank, or with assets of the Assuming Bank, if such securing Assets, if any, are insufficient to properly secure such Deposits;
 - (b) liabilities for indebtedness secured by mortgages, deeds of trust, chattel mortgages, security interests or other liens on or affecting any Assets, if any; provided, that the assumption of any liability pursuant to this paragraph shall be limited to the market value of the Assets securing such liability as determined by the Receiver;
 - borrowings from Federal Reserve Banks and Federal Home Loan Banks, if any, provided, that the assumption of any liability pursuant to this paragraph shall be limited to the market value of the assets securing such liability as determined by the Receiver; and overdrafts, debit balances, service charges, reclamations, and adjustments to accounts with the Federal Reserve Banks as reflected on the books and records of any such Federal Reserve Bank within ninety (90) days after Bank Closing, if any;
 - (d) ad valorem taxes applicable to any Asset, if any; <u>provided</u>, <u>that</u> the assumption of any ad valorem taxes pursuant to this paragraph shall be limited to an amount equal to the market value of the Asset to which such taxes apply as determined by the Receiver;

- (e) liabilities, if any, for federal funds purchased, repurchase agreements and overdrafts in accounts maintained with other depository institutions (including any accrued and unpaid interest thereon computed to and including Bank Closing); provided, that the assumption of any liability pursuant to this paragraph shall be limited to the market value of the Assets securing such liability as determined by the Receiver;
- (f) United States Treasury tax and loan note option accounts, if any;
- (g) liabilities for any acceptance or commercial letter of credit (other than "standby letters of credit" as defined in 12 C.F.R. Section 337.2(a)); provided, that the assumption of any liability pursuant to this paragraph shall be limited to the market value of the Assets securing such liability as determined by the Receiver;
- (h) duties and obligations assumed pursuant to this Agreement including without limitation those relating to the Failed Bank's credit card business, overdraft protection plans, safe deposit business, safekeeping business or trust business, if any;
- (i) liabilities, if any, for Commitments;
- (j) liabilities, if any, for amounts owed to any Subsidiary of the Failed Bank acquired under Section 3.1;
- (k) liabilities, if any, with respect to Qualified Financial Contracts;
- (l) duties and obligations under any contract pursuant to which the Failed Bank provides mortgage servicing for others, or mortgage servicing is provided to the Failed Bank by others; and
- (m) unsecured liabilities, including (i) all asset related offensive litigation liabilities and (ii) all asset related defensive litigation liabilities, but only to the extent such liabilities are covered by any loss share agreement; but excluding all other defensive litigation liabilities which shall be retained by the Receiver.

Schedule 2.1 attached hereto and incorporated herein sets forth certain categories of Liabilities Assumed and the aggregate Book Value of the Liabilities Assumed in such categories. Such schedule is based upon the best information available to the Receiver and may be adjusted as provided in Article VIII.

2.2 Interest on Deposit Liabilities. The Assuming Bank agrees that, from and after Bank Closing, it will accrue and pay interest on Deposit liabilities assumed pursuant to Section 2.1 at a rate(s) it shall determine; provided, that for nontransaction Deposit liabilities such rate(s) shall not be less than the lowest rate offered by the Assuming Bank to its depositors for nontransaction deposit accounts. The Assuming Bank shall permit each depositor to withdraw, without penalty for early withdrawal, all or any portion of such depositor's Deposit, whether or not the Assuming Bank elects to pay interest in accordance with any deposit agreement formerly existing between the Failed Bank and such depositor; and further provided, that if such Deposit

has been pledged to secure an obligation of the depositor or other party, any withdrawal thereof shall be subject to the terms of the agreement governing such pledge. The Assuming Bank shall give notice to such depositors as provided in Section 5.3 of the rate(s) of interest which it has determined to pay and of such withdrawal rights.

- depositor of the Failed Bank does not claim or arrange to continue such depositor's Deposit assumed pursuant to Section 2.1 at the Assuming Bank, the Assuming Bank shall, within fifteen (15) Business Days after the end of such eighteen (18)-month period, (i) refund to the Corporation the full amount of each such Deposit (without reduction for service charges), (ii) provide to the Corporation a schedule of all such refunded Deposits in such form as may be prescribed by the Corporation, and (iii) assign, transfer, convey and deliver to the Receiver all right, title and interest of the Assuming Bank in and to Records previously transferred to the Assuming Bank and other records generated or maintained by the Assuming Bank pertaining to such Deposits. During such eighteen (18)-month period, at the request of the Corporation, the Assuming Bank promptly shall provide to the Corporation schedules of unclaimed deposits in such form as may be prescribed by the Corporation.
- 2.4 <u>Employee Plans</u>. Except as provided in Section 4.12, the Assuming Bank shall have no liabilities, obligations or responsibilities under the Failed Bank's employment agreements, health care, bonus, vacation, pension, profit sharing or stock purchase plans or similar plans, if any, unless the Receiver and the Assuming Bank agree otherwise subsequent to the date of this Agreement.

ARTICLE III PURCHASE OF ASSETS

Assuming Bank hereby purchases from the Receiver, and the Receiver hereby sells, assigns, transfers, conveys, and delivers to the Assuming Bank, all right, title, and interest of the Receiver in and to all of the assets (personal and mixed, wherever located and however acquired) of the Failed Bank whether or not reflected on the books of the Failed Bank as of Bank Closing, as set forth in Schedule 3.1 attached hereto and incorporated herein. Schedule 3.1 sets forth certain categories of Assets. Such schedule is based upon the best information available to the Receiver and may be adjusted as provided in Article VIII. Assets are purchased hereunder by the Assuming Bank subject to all liabilities for indebtedness collateralized by Liens affecting such Assets to the extent provided in Section 2.1.

3.2 Asset Purchase Price.

(a) All Assets and assets of the Failed Bank subject to an option to purchase by the Assuming Bank shall be purchased for the amount, or the amount resulting from the method specified for determining the amount, as specified on Schedule 3.2, except as otherwise may be provided herein. Any Asset, asset of the Failed Bank subject to an option to purchase or other asset purchased for which no purchase price is specified on Schedule 3.2 or otherwise herein shall be purchased at its Book Value. Loans or other assets charged off the Accounting Records of the Failed Bank prior to the date of the Information Package shall be purchased at a price of zero.

- Subsidiary) purchased under Section 3.1 by the Assuming Bank shall be the market value thereof as of Bank Closing, which market value shall be (i) the "Mid/Last", or "Trade" (as applicable), market price for each such security quoted at the close of the trading day effective on Bank Closing as published electronically by Bloomberg, L.P.; (ii) provided, that if such market price is not available for any such security, the Assuming Bank will submit a bid for each such security within three days of notification/bid request by the Receiver (unless a different time period is agreed to by the Assuming Bank and the Receiver) and the Receiver, in its sole discretion will accept or reject each such bid; and (iii) further provided in the absence of an acceptable bid from the Assuming Bank, each such security shall not pass to the Assuming Bank and shall be deemed to be an excluded asset hereunder.
- (c) Qualified Financial Contracts shall be purchased at market value determined in accordance with the terms of Exhibit 3.2(c). Any costs associated with such valuation shall be shared equally by the Receiver and the Assuming Bank.
- 3.3 Manner of Conveyance; Limited Warranty; Nonrecourse; Etc. THE CONVEYANCE OF ALL ASSETS, INCLUDING REAL AND PERSONAL PROPERTY INTERESTS, PURCHASED BY THE ASSUMING BANK UNDER THIS AGREEMENT SHALL BE MADE, AS NECESSARY, BY RECEIVER'S DEED OR RECEIVER'S BILL OF SALE, "AS IS", "WHERE IS", WITHOUT RECOURSE AND, EXCEPT AS OTHERWISE SPECIFICALLY PROVIDED IN THIS AGREEMENT, WITHOUT ANY WARRANTIES WHATSOEVER WITH RESPECT TO SUCH ASSETS, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, WITH RESPECT TO TITLE, ENFORCEABILITY, COLLECTIBILITY, DOCUMENTATION OR FREEDOM FROM LIENS OR ENCUMBRANCES (IN WHOLE OR IN PART), OR ANY OTHER MATTERS.

3.4 Puts of Assets to the Receiver.

- (a) Puts Within 14 and At 30 Days After Bank Closing. During the fourteen (14)-day period following Bank Closing and only during such period, in accordance with this Section 3.4, the Assuming Bank shall be entitled to require the Receiver to purchase any New Loan that was transferred to the Assuming Bank pursuant to Section 3.1, and at the end of the thirty (30)-day period following Bank Closing and at that time only, in accordance with this Section 3.4, the Assuming Bank shall be entitled to require the Receiver to purchase any remaining overdraft transferred to the Assuming Bank pursuant to 3.1 which both was made after the "as of" date of the Information Package and was not made pursuant to an overdraft protection plan or similar extension of credit. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Assuming Bank shall not have the right to require the Receiver to purchase any Loan if (i) the Obligor with respect to such Loan is an Acquired Subsidiary, or (ii) the Assuming Bank has:
 - (A) made any advance in accordance with the terms of a Commitment or otherwise with respect to such Loan;
 - (B) taken any action that increased the amount of a Related Liability with respect to such Loan over the amount of such liability immediately prior to the time of such action:

- (C) created or permitted to be created any Lien on such Loan which secures indebtedness for money borrowed or which constitutes a conditional sales agreement, capital lease or other title retention agreement;
- (D) entered into, agreed to make, grant or permit, or made, granted or permitted any modification or amendment to, any waiver or extension with respect to, or any renewal, refinancing or refunding of, such Loan or related Credit Documents or collateral, including, without limitation, any act or omission which diminished such collateral; or
- (E) sold, assigned or transferred all or a portion of such Loan to a third party (whether with or without recourse).

The Assuming Bank shall transfer all such Loans to the Receiver without recourse, and shall indemnify the Receiver against any and all claims of any Person claiming by, through or under the Assuming Bank with respect to any such Loan, as provided in Section 12.4.

- (b) Puts Prior to the Settlement Date. During the period from Bank Closing to and including the Business Day immediately preceding the Settlement Date, the Assuming Bank shall be entitled to require the Receiver to purchase any Asset which the Assuming Bank can establish is evidenced by forged or stolen instruments as of Bank Closing; provided, that, the Assuming Bank shall not have the right to require the Receiver to purchase any such Asset with respect to which the Assuming Bank has taken any action referred to in Section 3.4(a)(ii) with respect to such Asset. The Assuming Bank shall transfer all such Assets to the Receiver without recourse, and shall indemnify the Receiver against any and all claims of any Person claiming by, through or under the Assuming Bank with respect to any such Asset, as provided in Section 12.4.
- (c) <u>Notices to the Receiver</u>. In the event that the Assuming Bank elects to require the Receiver to purchase one or more Assets, the Assuming Bank shall deliver to the Receiver a notice (a "Put Notice") which shall include:
 - (i) a list of all Assets that the Assuming Bank requires the Receiver to purchase;
 - (ii) a list of all Related Liabilities with respect to the Assets identified pursuant to (i) above; and
 - (iii) a statement of the estimated Repurchase Price of each Asset identified pursuant to (i) above as of the applicable Put Date.

Such notice shall be in the form prescribed by the Receiver or such other form to which the Receiver shall consent. As provided in Section 9.6, the Assuming Bank shall deliver to the Receiver such documents, Credit Files and such additional information relating to the subject matter of the Put Notice as the Receiver may request and shall provide to the Receiver full access to all other relevant books and records.

- (d) <u>Purchase by Receiver</u>. The Receiver shall purchase Loans that are specified in the Put Notice and shall assume Related Liabilities with respect to such Loans, and the transfer of such Loans and Related Liabilities shall be effective as of a date determined by the Receiver which date shall not be later than thirty (30) days after receipt by the Receiver of the Credit Files with respect to such Loans (the "Put Date").
- pursuant to this Section 3.4 shall be purchased at a price equal to the Repurchase Price of such Loan less the Related Liability Amount applicable to such Loan, in each case determined as of the applicable Put Date. If the difference between such Repurchase Price and such Related Liability Amount is positive, then the Receiver shall pay to the Assuming Bank the amount of such difference; if the difference between such amounts is negative, then the Assuming Bank shall pay to the Receiver the amount of such difference. The Assuming Bank or the Receiver, as the case may be, shall pay the purchase price determined pursuant to this Section 3.4(e) not later than the twentieth (20th) Business Day following the applicable Put Date, together with interest on such amount at the Settlement Interest Rate for the period from and including such Put Date to and including the day preceding the date upon which payment is made.
- (f) <u>Servicing</u>. The Assuming Bank shall administer and manage any Asset subject to purchase by the Receiver in accordance with usual and prudent banking standards and business practices until such time as such Asset is purchased by the Receiver.
- (g) <u>Reversals</u>. In the event that the Receiver purchases an Asset (and assumes the Related Liability) that it is not required to purchase pursuant to this Section 3.4, the Assuming Bank shall repurchase such Asset (and assume such Related Liability) from the Receiver at a price computed so as to achieve the same economic result as would apply if the Receiver had never purchased such Asset pursuant to this Section 3.4.
- 3.5 Assets Not Purchased by Assuming Bank. The Assuming Bank does not purchase, acquire or assume, or (except as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement) obtain an option to purchase, acquire or assume under this Agreement:
- (a) any financial institution bonds, banker's blanket bonds, or public liability, fire, or extended coverage insurance policy or any other insurance policy of the Failed Bank, or premium refund, unearned premium derived from cancellation, or any proceeds payable with respect to any of the foregoing;
- (b) any interest, right, action, claim, or judgment against (i) any officer, director, employee, accountant, attorney, or any other Person employed or retained by the Failed Bank or any Subsidiary of the Failed Bank on or prior to Bank Closing arising out of any act or omission of such Person in such capacity, (ii) any underwriter of financial institution bonds, banker's blanket bonds or any other insurance policy of the Failed Bank, (iii) any shareholder or holding company of the Failed Bank, or (iv) any other Person whose action or inaction may be related to any loss (exclusive of any loss resulting from such Person's failure to pay on a Loan made by the Failed Bank) incurred by the Failed Bank; provided, that for the purposes hereof, the acts, omissions or other events giving rise to any such claim shall have occurred on or before Bank Closing, regardless of when any such claim is discovered and regardless of whether any such

claim is made with respect to a financial institution bond, banker's blanket bond, or any other insurance policy of the Failed Bank in force as of Bank Closing;

- (c) prepaid regulatory assessments of the Failed Bank, if any;
- (d) legal or equitable interests in tax receivables of the Failed Bank, if any, including any claims arising as a result of the Failed Bank having entered into any agreement or otherwise being joined with another Person with respect to the filing of tax returns or the payment of taxes;
 - (e) omitted
- (f) amounts reflected on the Accounting Records of the Failed Bank as of Bank Closing as a general or specific loss reserve or contingency account, if any;
- (g) leased or owned Bank Premises and leased or owned Furniture and Equipment and Fixtures and data processing equipment (including hardware and software) located on leased or owned Bank Premises, if any; <u>provided</u>, <u>that</u> the Assuming Bank does obtain an option under Section 4.6, Section 4.7 or Section 4.8, as the case may be, with respect thereto;
- (h) owned Bank Premises which the Receiver, in its discretion, determines may contain environmentally hazardous substances;
- (i) any "goodwill," as such term is defined in the instructions to the report of condition prepared by banks examined by the Corporation in accordance with 12 C.F.R. Section 304.4, and other intangibles;
 - (j) any criminal/restitution orders issued in favor of the Failed Bank:
- (k) any security if, in the discretion of the Receiver, the value of such security either cannot be determined or is determined to be zero pursuant to Section 3.2(b), and any security listed on Schedule 3.5(k), if any;
 - (I) Other Real Estate; and
 - (m) single family residence loans.

3.6 Assets Essential to Receiver.

- (a) The Receiver may refuse to sell to the Assuming Bank, or the Assuming Bank agrees, at the request of the Receiver set forth in a written notice to the Assuming Bank, to assign, transfer, convey, and deliver to the Receiver all of the Assuming Bank's right, title and interest in and to, any Asset or asset essential to the Receiver as determined by the Receiver in its discretion (together with all Credit Documents evidencing or pertaining thereto), which may include any Asset or asset that the Receiver determines to be:
 - (i) made to an officer, director, or other Person engaging in the affairs of the Failed Bank, its Subsidiaries or Affiliates or any related entities of any of the foregoing;

- (ii) the subject of any investigation relating to any claim with respect to any item described in Section 3.5(a) or (b), or the subject of, or potentially the subject of, any legal proceedings;
- (iii) made to a Person who is an Obligor on a loan owned by the Receiver or the Corporation in its corporate capacity or its capacity as receiver of any institution:
- (iv) secured by collateral which also secures any asset owned by the Receiver; or
- (v) related to any asset of the Failed Bank not purchased by the Assuming Bank under this Article III or any liability of the Failed Bank not assumed by the Assuming Bank under Article II.
- (b) Each such Asset or asset purchased by the Receiver shall be purchased at a price equal to the Repurchase Price thereof less the Related Liability Amount with respect to any Related Liabilities related to such Asset or asset, in each case determined as of the date of the notice provided by the Receiver pursuant to Section 3.6(a). The Receiver shall pay the Assuming Bank not later than the twentieth (20th) Business Day following receipt of related Credit Documents and Credit Files together with interest on such amount at the Settlement Interest Rate for the period from and including the date of receipt of such documents to and including the day preceding the day on which payment is made. The Assuming Bank agrees to administer and manage each such Asset or asset in accordance with usual and prudent banking standards and business practices until each such Asset or asset is purchased by the Receiver. All transfers with respect to Asset or assets under this Section 3.6 shall be made as provided in Section 9.6. The Assuming Bank shall transfer all such Asset or assets and Related Liabilities to the Receiver without recourse, and shall indemnify the Receiver against any and all claims of any Person claiming by, through or under the Assuming Bank with respect to any such Asset or asset, as provided in Section 12.4.

ARTICLE IV ASSUMPTION OF CERTAIN DUTIES AND OBLIGATIONS

The Assuming Bank agrees with the Receiver and the Corporation as follows:

- 4.1 <u>Continuation of Banking Business</u>. The Assuming Bank agrees to provide full service banking in the trade area of the Failed Bank commencing on the first banking business day (including a Saturday) after Bank Closing. At the option of the Assuming Bank, such banking services may be provided at any or all of the Bank Premises, or at other premises within such trade area.
- 4.2 Agreement with Respect to Credit Card Business. The Assuming Bank agrees to honor and perform, from and after Bank Closing, all duties and obligations with respect to the Failed Bank's credit card business, and/or processing related to credit cards, if any, and assumes all outstanding extensions of credit with respect thereto.

- 4.3 Agreement with Respect to Safe Deposit Business. The Assuming Bank assumes and agrees to discharge, from and after Bank Closing, in the usual course of conducting a banking business, the duties and obligations of the Failed Bank with respect to all Safe Deposit Boxes, if any, of the Failed Bank and to maintain all of the necessary facilities for the use of such boxes by the renters thereof during the period for which such boxes have been rented and the rent therefor paid to the Failed Bank, subject to the provisions of the rental agreements between the Failed Bank and the respective renters of such boxes; provided, that the Assuming Bank may relocate the Safe Deposit Boxes of the Failed Bank to any office of the Assuming Bank located in the trade area of the Failed Bank.
- 4.4 Agreement with Respect to Safekeeping Business. The Receiver transfers, conveys and delivers to the Assuming Bank and the Assuming Bank accepts all securities and other items, if any, held by the Failed Bank in safekeeping for its customers as of Bank Closing. The Assuming Bank assumes and agrees to honor and discharge, from and after Bank Closing, the duties and obligations of the Failed Bank with respect to such securities and items held in safekeeping. The Assuming Bank shall be entitled to all rights and benefits heretofore accrued or hereafter accruing with respect thereto. The Assuming Bank shall provide to the Receiver written verification of all assets held by the Failed Bank for safekeeping within sixty (60) days after Bank Closing.

4.5 Agreement with Respect to Trust Business.

- (a) The Assuming Bank shall, without further transfer, substitution, act or deed, to the full extent permitted by law, succeed to the rights, obligations, properties, assets, investments, deposits, agreements, and trusts of the Failed Bank under trusts, executorships, administrations, guardianships, and agencies, and other fiduciary or representative capacities, all to the same extent as though the Assuming Bank had assumed the same from the Failed Bank prior to Bank Closing; provided, that any liability based on the misfeasance, malfeasance or nonfeasance of the Failed Bank, its directors, officers, employees or agents with respect to the trust business is not assumed hereunder.
- (b) The Assuming Bank shall, to the full extent permitted by law, succeed to, and be entitled to take and execute, the appointment to all executorships, trusteeships, guardianships and other fiduciary or representative capacities to which the Failed Bank is or may be named in wills, whenever probated, or to which the Failed Bank is or may be named or appointed by any other instrument.
- (c) In the event additional proceedings of any kind are necessary to accomplish the transfer of such trust business, the Assuming Bank agrees that, at its own expense, it will take whatever action is necessary to accomplish such transfer. The Receiver agrees to use reasonable efforts to assist the Assuming Bank in accomplishing such transfer.
- (d) The Assuming Bank shall provide to the Receiver written verification of the assets held in connection with the Failed Bank's trust business within sixty (60) days after Bank Closing.

4.6 Agreement with Respect to Bank Premises.

- (a) Option to Purchase. Subject to Section 3.5, the Receiver hereby grants to the Assuming Bank an exclusive option for the period of ninety (90) days commencing the day after Bank Closing to purchase any or all owned Bank Premises. The Assuming Bank shall give written notice to the Receiver within the option period of its election to purchase or not to purchase any of the owned Bank Premises. Any purchase of such premises shall be effective as of the date of Bank Closing and such purchase shall be consummated as soon as practicable thereafter, and in no event later than the Settlement Date.
- option for the period of ninety (90) days commencing the day after Bank Closing to cause the Receiver to assign to the Assuming Bank any or all leases for leased Bank Premises, if any, which have been continuously occupied by the Assuming Bank from Bank Closing to the date it elects to accept an assignment of the leases with respect thereto to the extent such leases can be assigned; provided, that the exercise of this option with respect to any lease must be as to all premises or other property subject to the lease. If an assignment cannot be made of any such leases, the Receiver may, in its discretion, enter into subleases with the Assuming Bank containing the same terms and conditions provided under such existing leases for such leased Bank Premises or other property. The Assuming Bank shall give notice to the Receiver within the option period of its election to accept or not to accept an assignment of any or all leases (or enter into subleases or new leases in lieu thereof). The Assuming Bank agrees to assume all leases assigned (or enter into subleases or new leases in lieu thereof) pursuant to this Section 4.6.
- (c) <u>Facilitation</u>. The Receiver agrees to facilitate the assumption, assignment or sublease of leases or the negotiation of new leases by the Assuming Bank; <u>provided</u>, <u>that</u> neither the Receiver nor the Corporation shall be obligated to engage in litigation, make payments to the Assuming Bank or to any third party in connection with facilitating any such assumption, assignment, sublease or negotiation or commit to any other obligations to third parties.
- (d) Occupancy. The Assuming Bank shall give the Receiver fifteen (15) days' prior written notice of its intention to vacate prior to vacating any leased Bank Premises with respect to which the Assuming Bank has not exercised the option provided in Section 4.6(b). Any such notice shall be deemed to terminate the Assuming Bank's option with respect to such leased Bank Premises.

(e) Occupancy Costs.

(i) The Assuming Bank agrees to pay to the Receiver, or to appropriate third parties at the direction of the Receiver, during and for the period of any occupancy by it of (x) owned Bank Premises the market rental value and all operating costs, and (y) leased Bank Premises, all operating costs with respect thereto and to comply with all relevant terms of applicable leases entered into by the Failed Bank, including without limitation the timely payment of all rent. Operating costs include, without limitation all taxes, fees, charges, utilities, insurance and assessments, to the extent not included in the rental value or rent. If the Assuming Bank elects to purchase any owned Bank Premises in accordance with Section 4.6(a), the amount of any rent paid (and taxes paid to the Receiver which have not been paid to the taxing authority and for which the Assuming Bank assumes liability) by the Assuming Bank with respect thereto shall be applied as an offset against the purchase price thereof.

- (ii) The Assuming Bank agrees during the period of occupancy by it of owned or leased Bank Premises, to pay to the Receiver rent for the use of all owned or leased Furniture and Equipment and all owned or leased Fixtures located on such Bank Premises for the period of such occupancy. Rent for such property owned by the Failed Bank shall be the market rental value thereof, as determined by the Receiver within sixty (60) days after Bank Closing. Rent for such leased property shall be an amount equal to any and all rent and other amounts which the Receiver incurs or accrues as an obligation or is obligated to pay for such period of occupancy pursuant to all leases and contracts with respect to such property. If the Assuming Bank purchases any owned Furniture and Equipment or owned Fixtures in accordance with Section 4.6(f) or 4.6(h), the amount of any rents paid by the Assuming Bank with respect thereto shall be applied as an offset against the purchase price thereof.
- Assuming Bank purchases owned Bank Premises or accepts an assignment of the lease (or enters into a sublease or a new lease in lieu thereof) for leased Bank Premises as provided in Section 4.6(a) or 4.6(b), or if the Assuming Bank does not exercise such option but within twelve (12) months following Bank Closing obtains the right to occupy such premises (whether by assignment, lease, sublease, purchase or otherwise), other than in accordance with Section 4.6(a) or (b), the Assuming Bank shall (i) effective as of the date of Bank Closing, purchase from the Receiver all Furniture and Equipment and Fixtures owned by the Failed Bank and located thereon as of Bank Closing, (ii) accept an assignment or a sublease of the leases or negotiate new leases for all Furniture and Equipment and Fixtures leased by the Failed Bank and located thereon, and (iii) if applicable, accept an assignment or a sublease of any ground lease or negotiate a new ground lease with respect to any land on which such Bank Premises are located; provided, that the Receiver shall not have disposed of such Furniture and Equipment and Fixtures or repudiated the leases specified in clause (ii) or (iii).

(g) Vacating Premises.

- (i) If the Assuming Bank elects not to purchase any owned Bank Premises, the notice of such election in accordance with Section 4.6(a) shall specify the date upon which the Assuming Bank's occupancy of such premises shall terminate, which date shall not be later than ninety (90) days after the date of the Assuming Bank's notice not to exercise such option. The Assuming Bank promptly shall relinquish and release to the Receiver such premises and the Furniture and Equipment and Fixtures located thereon in the same condition as at Bank Closing, normal wear and tear excepted. By occupying any such premises after the expiration of such ninety (90)-day period, the Assuming Bank shall, at the Receiver's option, (x) be deemed to have agreed to purchase such Bank Premises, and to assume all leases, obligations and liabilities with respect to leased Furniture and Equipment and leased Fixtures located thereon and any ground lease with respect to the land on which such premises are located, and (y) be required to purchase all Furniture and Equipment and Fixtures owned by the Failed Bank and located on such premises as of Bank Closing.
- (ii) If the Assuming Bank elects not to accept an assignment of the lease or sublease any leased Bank Premises, the notice of such election in accordance with Section 4.6(b) shall specify the date upon which the Assuming Bank's occupancy of such leased Bank Premises shall terminate, which date shall not be later than the date which is one hundred eighty (180)

days after Bank Closing. Upon vacating such premises, the Assuming Bank shall relinquish and release to the Receiver such premises and the Fixtures and the Furniture and Equipment located thereon in the same condition as at Bank Closing, normal wear and tear excepted. By failing to provide notice of its intention to vacate such premises prior to the expiration of the option period specified in Section 4.6(b), or by occupying such premises after the one hundred eighty (180)-day period specified above in this paragraph (ii), the Assuming Bank shall, at the Receiver's option, (x) be deemed to have assumed all leases, obligations and liabilities with respect to such premises (including any ground lease with respect to the land on which premises are located), and leased Furniture and Equipment and leased Fixtures located thereon in accordance with this Section 4.6 (unless the Receiver previously repudiated any such lease), and (y) be required to purchase all Furniture and Equipment and Fixtures owned by the Failed Bank and located on such premises as of Bank Closing.

(h) <u>Furniture and Equipment and Certain Other Equipment</u>. The Receiver hereby grants to the Assuming Bank an option to purchase <u>all</u> Furniture and Equipment or any telecommunications, data processing equipment (including hardware and software) and check processing and similar operating equipment owned by the Failed Bank and located at any owned or leased Bank Premises that the Assuming Bank elects to vacate or which it could have, but did not occupy, pursuant to this Section 4.6; <u>provided</u>, <u>that</u>, the Assuming Bank shall give the Receiver notice of its election to purchase such property at the time it gives notice of its intention to vacate such Bank Premises or within ten (10) days after Bank Closing for Bank Premises it could have, but did not, occupy.

4.7 Agreement with Respect to Leased Data Processing Equipment

- (a) The Receiver hereby grants to the Assuming Bank an exclusive option for the period of ninety (90) days commencing the day after Bank Closing to accept an assignment from the Receiver of any or all Data Processing Leases to the extent that such Data Processing Leases can be assigned.
- (b) The Assuming Bank shall (i) give written notice to the Receiver within the option period specified in Section 4.7(a) of its intent to accept an assignment or sublease of any or all Data Processing Leases and promptly accept an assignment or sublease of such Data Processing Leases, and (ii) give written notice to the appropriate lessor(s) that it has accepted an assignment or sublease of any such Data Processing Leases.
- (c) The Receiver agrees to facilitate the assignment or sublease of Data Processing Leases or the negotiation of new leases or license agreements by the Assuming Bank; provided, that neither the Receiver nor the Corporation shall be obligated to engage in litigation or make payments to the Assuming Bank or to any third party in connection with facilitating any such assumption, assignment, sublease or negotiation.
- (d) The Assuming Bank agrees, during its period of use of any property subject to a Data Processing Lease, to pay to the Receiver or to appropriate third parties at the direction of the Receiver all operating costs with respect thereto and to comply with all relevant terms of the applicable Data Processing Leases entered into by the Failed Bank, including without limitation the timely payment of all rent, taxes, fees, charges, utilities, insurance and assessments.

(e) The Assuming Bank shall, not later than fifty (50) days after giving the notice provided in Section 4.7(b), (i) relinquish and release to the Receiver all property subject to the relevant Data Processing Lease, in the same condition as at Bank Closing, normal wear and tear excepted, or (ii) accept an assignment or a sublease thereof or negotiate a new lease or license agreement under this Section 4.7.

4.8 Agreement with Respect to Certain Existing Agreements.

- Subject to the provisions of Section 4.8(b), with respect to agreements existing as (a) of Bank Closing which provide for the rendering of services by or to the Failed Bank, within ninety (90) days after Bank Closing, the Assuming Bank shall give the Receiver written notice specifying whether it elects to assume or not to assume each such agreement. Except as may be otherwise provided in this Article IV, the Assuming Bank agrees to comply with the terms of each such agreement for a period commencing on the day after Bank Closing and ending on: (i) in the case of an agreement that provides for the rendering of services by the Failed Bank, the date which is ninety (90) days after Bank Closing, and (ii) in the case of an agreement that provides for the rendering of services to the Failed Bank, the date which is thirty (30) days after the Assuming Bank has given notice to the Receiver of its election not to assume such agreement; provided, that the Receiver can reasonably make such service agreements available to the Assuming Bank. The Assuming Bank shall be deemed by the Receiver to have assumed agreements for which no notification is timely given. The Receiver agrees to assign, transfer, convey, and deliver to the Assuming Bank all right, title and interest of the Receiver, if any, in and to agreements the Assuming Bank assumes hereunder. In the event the Assuming Bank elects not to accept an assignment of any lease (or sublease) or negotiate a new lease for leased Bank Premises under Section 4.6 and does not otherwise occupy such premises, the provisions of this Section 4.8(a) shall not apply to service agreements related to such premises. The Assuming Bank agrees, during the period it has the use or benefit of any such agreement, promptly to pay to the Receiver or to appropriate third parties at the direction of the Receiver all operating costs with respect thereto and to comply with all relevant terms of such agreement.
- (b) The provisions of Section 4.8(a) shall not apply to (i) agreements pursuant to which the Failed Bank provides mortgage servicing for others or mortgage servicing is provided to the Failed Bank by others, (ii) agreements that are subject to Sections 4.1 through 4.7 and any insurance policy or bond referred to in Section 3.5(a) or other agreement specified in Section 3.5, and (iii) consulting, management or employment agreements, if any, between the Failed Bank and its employees or other Persons. Except as otherwise expressly set forth elsewhere in this Agreement, the Assuming Bank does not assume any liabilities or acquire any rights under any of the agreements described in this Section 4.8(b).
- 4.9 Informational Tax Reporting. The Assuming Bank agrees to perform all obligations of the Failed Bank with respect to Federal and State income tax informational reporting related to (i) the Assets and the Liabilities Assumed, (ii) deposit accounts that were closed and loans that were paid off or collateral obtained with respect thereto prior to Bank Closing, (iii) miscellaneous payments made to vendors of the Failed Bank, and (iv) any other asset or liability of the Failed Bank, including, without limitation, loans not purchased and Deposits not assumed by the Assuming Bank, as may be required by the Receiver.

- 4.10 Insurance. The Assuming Bank agrees to obtain insurance coverage effective from and after Bank Closing, including public liability, fire and extended coverage insurance acceptable to the Receiver with respect to owned or leased Bank Premises that it occupies, and all owned or leased Furniture and Equipment and Fixtures and leased data processing equipment (including hardware and software) located thereon, in the event such insurance coverage is not already in force and effect with respect to the Assuming Bank as the insured as of Bank Closing. All such insurance shall, where appropriate (as determined by the Receiver), name the Receiver as an additional insured.
- 4.11 Office Space for Receiver and Corporation. For the period commencing on the day following Bank Closing and ending on the one hundred eightieth (180th) day thereafter, the Assuming Bank agrees to provide to the Receiver and the Corporation, without charge, adequate and suitable office space (including parking facilities and vault space), furniture, equipment (including photocopying and telecopying machines) and utilities (including local telephone service) at the Bank Premises occupied by the Assuming Bank for their use in the discharge of their respective functions with respect to the Failed Bank. In the event the Receiver and the Corporation determine that the space provided is inadequate or unsuitable, the Receiver and the Corporation may relocate to other quarters having adequate and suitable space and the costs of relocation and any rental and utility costs for the balance of the period of occupancy by the Receiver and the Corporation shall be borne by the Assuming Bank.

4.12 Agreement with Respect to Continuation of Group Health Plan Coverage for Former Employees of the Failed Bank.

- The Assuming Bank agrees to assist the Receiver, as provided in this Section 4.12, in offering individuals who were employees or former employees of the Failed Bank, or any of its Subsidiaries, and who, immediately prior to Bank Closing, were receiving, or were eligible to receive, health insurance coverage or health insurance continuation coverage from the Failed Bank ("Eligible Individuals"), the opportunity to obtain health insurance coverage in the Corporation's FIA Continuation Coverage Plan which provides for health insurance continuation coverage to such Eligible Individuals who are qualified beneficiaries of the Failed Bank as defined in Section 607 of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended (respectively, "qualified beneficiaries" and "ERISA"). The Assuming Bank shall consult with the Receiver and not later than five (5) Business Days after Bank Closing shall provide written notice to the Receiver of the number (if available), identity (if available) and addresses (if available) of the Eligible Individuals who are qualified beneficiaries of the Failed Bank and for whom a "qualifying event" (as defined in Section 603 of ERISA) has occurred and with respect to whom the Failed Bank's obligations under Part 6 of Subtitle B of Title I of ERISA have not been satisfied in full, and such other information as the Receiver may reasonably require. The Receiver shall cooperate with the Assuming Bank in order to permit it to prepare such notice and shall provide to the Assuming Bank such data in its possession as may be reasonably required for purposes of preparing such notice.
- (b) The Assuming Bank shall take such further action to assist the Receiver in offering the Eligible Individuals who are qualified beneficiaries of the Failed Bank the opportunity to obtain health insurance coverage in the Corporation's FIA Continuation Coverage Plan as the Receiver may direct. All expenses incurred and paid by the Assuming Bank (i) in connection with the obligations of the Assuming Bank under this Section 4.12, and (ii) in

providing health insurance continuation coverage to any Eligible Individuals who are hired by the Assuming Bank and such employees' qualified beneficiaries shall be borne by the Assuming Bank.

- (c) This Section 4.12 is for the sole and exclusive benefit of the parties to this Agreement, and for the benefit of no other Person (including any former employee of the Failed Bank or any Subsidiary thereof or qualified beneficiary of such former employee). Nothing in this Section 4.12 is intended by the parties, or shall be construed, to give any Person (including any former employee of the Failed Bank or any Subsidiary thereof or qualified beneficiary of such former employee) other than the Corporation, the Receiver and the Assuming Bank any legal or equitable right, remedy or claim under or with respect to the provisions of this Section.
- 4.13 Agreement with Respect to Interim Asset Servicing. At any time after Bank Closing, the Receiver may establish on its books an asset pool(s) and may transfer to such asset pool(s) (by means of accounting entries on the books of the Receiver) all or any assets and liabilities of the Failed Bank which are not acquired by the Assuming Bank, including, without limitation, wholly unfunded Commitments and assets and liabilities which may be acquired, funded or originated by the Receiver subsequent to Bank Closing. The Receiver may remove assets (and liabilities) from or add assets (and liabilities) to such pool(s) at any time in its discretion. At the option of the Receiver, the Assuming Bank agrees to service, administer, and collect such pool assets in accordance with and for the term set forth in Exhibit 4.13 "Interim Asset Servicing Arrangement".

ARTICLE V DUTIES WITH RESPECT TO DEPOSITORS OF THE FAILED BANK

- 5.1 Payment of Checks, Drafts and Orders. Subject to Section 9.5, the Assuming Bank agrees to pay all properly drawn checks, drafts and withdrawal orders of depositors of the Failed Bank presented for payment, whether drawn on the check or draft forms provided by the Failed Bank or by the Assuming Bank, to the extent that the Deposit balances to the credit of the respective makers or drawers assumed by the Assuming Bank under this Agreement are sufficient to permit the payment thereof, and in all other respects to discharge, in the usual course of conducting a banking business, the duties and obligations of the Failed Bank with respect to the Deposit balances due and owing to the depositors of the Failed Bank assumed by the Assuming Bank under this Agreement.
- 5.2 <u>Certain Agreements Related to Deposits</u>. Subject to Section 2.2, the Assuming Bank agrees to honor the terms and conditions of any written escrow or mortgage servicing agreement or other similar agreement relating to a Deposit liability assumed by the Assuming Bank pursuant to this Agreement.

5.3 <u>Notice to Depositors.</u>

(a) Within seven (7) days after Bank Closing, the Assuming Bank shall give (i) notice to depositors of the Failed Bank of its assumption of the Deposit liabilities of the Failed Bank, and (ii) any notice required under Section 2.2, by mailing to each such depositor a notice with respect to such assumption and by advertising in a newspaper of general circulation in the

county or counties in which the Failed Bank was located. The Assuming Bank agrees that it will obtain prior approval of all such notices and advertisements from counsel for the Receiver and that such notices and advertisements shall not be mailed or published until such approval is received.

- (b) The Assuming Bank shall give notice by mail to depositors of the Failed Bank concerning the procedures to claim their deposits, which notice shall be provided to the Assuming Bank by the Receiver or the Corporation. Such notice shall be included with the notice to depositors to be mailed by the Assuming Bank pursuant to Section 5.3(a).
- (c) If the Assuming Bank proposes to charge fees different from those charged by the Failed Bank before it establishes new deposit account relationships with the depositors of the Failed Bank, the Assuming Bank shall give notice by mail of such changed fees to such depositors.

ARTICLE VI RECORDS

6.1 Transfer of Records.

- (a) In accordance with Section 3.1, the Receiver assigns, transfers, conveys and delivers to the Assuming Bank the following Records pertaining to the Deposit liabilities of the Failed Bank assumed by the Assuming Bank under this Agreement, except as provided in Section 6.4:
 - (i) signature cards, orders, contracts between the Failed Bank and its depositors and Records of similar character;
 - (ii) passbooks of depositors held by the Failed Bank, deposit slips, cancelled checks and withdrawal orders representing charges to accounts of depositors;

and the following Records pertaining to the Assets:

- (iii) records of deposit balances carried with other banks, bankers or trust companies;
- (iv) Loan and collateral records and Credit Files and other documents:
- (v) deeds, mortgages, abstracts, surveys, and other instruments or records of title pertaining to real estate or real estate mortgages;
- (vi) signature cards, agreements and records pertaining to Safe Deposit Boxes, if any; and
- (vii) records pertaining to the credit card business, trust business or safekeeping business of the Failed Bank, if any.

- (b) The Receiver, at its option, may assign and transfer to the Assuming Bank by a single blanket assignment or otherwise, as soon as practicable after Bank Closing, any other Records not assigned and transferred to the Assuming Bank as provided in this Agreement, including but not limited to loan disbursement checks, general ledger tickets, official bank checks, proof transactions (including proof tapes) and paid out loan files.
- 6.2 <u>Delivery of Assigned Records</u>. The Receiver shall deliver to the Assuming Bank all Records described in (i) Section 6.1(a) as soon as practicable on or after the date of this Agreement, and (ii) Section 6.1(b) as soon as practicable after making any assignment described therein.
- 6.3 Preservation of Records. The Assuming Bank agrees that it will preserve and maintain for the joint benefit of the Receiver, the Corporation and the Assuming Bank, all Records of which it has custody for such period as either the Receiver or the Corporation in its discretion may require, until directed otherwise, in writing, by the Receiver or Corporation. The Assuming Bank shall have the primary responsibility to respond to subpoenas, discovery requests, and other similar official inquiries with respect to the Records of which it has custody.
- Access to Records; Copies. The Assuming Bank agrees to permit the Receiver and the Corporation access to all Records of which the Assuming Bank has custody, and to use, inspect, make extracts from or request copies of any such Records in the manner and to the extent requested, and to duplicate, in the discretion of the Receiver or the Corporation, any Record in the form of microfilm or microfiche pertaining to Deposit account relationships; provided, that in the event that the Failed Bank maintained one or more duplicate copies of such microfilm or microfiche Records, the Assuming Bank hereby assigns, transfers, and conveys to the Corporation one such duplicate copy of each such Record without cost to the Corporation, and agrees to deliver to the Corporation all Records assigned and transferred to the Corporation under this Article VI as soon as practicable on or after the date of this Agreement. The party requesting a copy of any Record shall bear the cost (based on standard accepted industry charges to the extent applicable, as determined by the Receiver) for providing such duplicate Records. A copy of each Record requested shall be provided as soon as practicable by the party having custody thereof.

ARTICLE VII BID AMOUNT

The Assuming Bank has submitted to the Receiver a First Loss Amount bid, as that term is defined in the Loan Sale Agreements, of \$1,522,410,000.00 for the Assets purchased and Liabilities Assumed hereunder (the "Bid Amount").

ARTICLE VIII PROFORMA

The Assuming Bank, as soon as practical after Bank Closing, in accordance with the best information available, shall provide to the Receiver a Proforma Statement of Condition indicating all assets and liabilities of the Failed Bank as shown on the Failed Bank's books and records as of Bank Closing and reflecting which assets and liabilities are passing to the Assuming Bank and which assets and liabilities are to be retained by the Receiver. In addition, the Assuming Bank is to provide to the Receiver, in a standard data request as defined by the Receiver, an electronic database of all loans, deposits, and subsidiaries and other business combinations owned by the Failed Bank as of Bank Closing. See Schedule 3.1a.

ARTICLE IX CONTINUING COOPERATION

- 9.1 General Matters. The parties hereto agree that they will, in good faith and with their best efforts, cooperate with each other to carry out the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and to effect the purposes hereof.
- 9.2 Additional Title Documents. The Receiver, the Corporation and the Assuming Bank each agree, at any time, and from time to time, upon the request of any party hereto, to execute and deliver such additional instruments and documents of conveyance as shall be reasonably necessary to vest in the appropriate party its full legal or equitable title in and to the property transferred pursuant to this Agreement or to be transferred in accordance herewith. The Assuming Bank shall prepare such instruments and documents of conveyance (in form and substance satisfactory to the Receiver) as shall be necessary to vest title to the Assets in the Assuming Bank. The Assuming Bank shall be responsible for recording such instruments and documents of conveyance at its own expense.

9.3 Claims and Suits.

- (a) The Receiver shall have the right, in its discretion, to (i) defend or settle any claim or suit against the Assuming Bank with respect to which the Receiver has indemnified the Assuming Bank in the same manner and to the same extent as provided in Article XII, and (ii) defend or settle any claim or suit against the Assuming Bank with respect to any Liability Assumed, which claim or suit may result in a loss to the Receiver arising out of or related to this Agreement, or which existed against the Failed Bank on or before Bank Closing. The exercise by the Receiver of any rights under this Section 9.3(a) shall not release the Assuming Bank with respect to any of its obligations under this Agreement.
- (b) In the event any action at law or in equity shall be instituted by any Person against the Receiver and the Corporation as codefendants with respect to any asset of the Failed Bank retained or acquired pursuant to this Agreement by the Receiver, the Receiver agrees, at the request of the Corporation, to join with the Corporation in a petition to remove the action to the United States District Court for the proper district. The Receiver agrees to institute, with or without joinder of the Corporation as coplaintiff, any action with respect to any such retained or

acquired asset or any matter connected therewith whenever notice requiring such action shall be given by the Corporation to the Receiver.

- 9.4 Payment of Deposits. In the event any depositor does not accept the obligation of the Assuming Bank to pay any Deposit liability of the Failed Bank assumed by the Assuming Bank pursuant to this Agreement and asserts a claim against the Receiver for all or any portion of any such Deposit liability, the Assuming Bank agrees on demand to provide to the Receiver funds sufficient to pay such claim in an amount not in excess of the Deposit liability reflected on the books of the Assuming Bank at the time such claim is made. Upon payment by the Assuming Bank to the Receiver of such amount, the Assuming Bank shall be discharged from any further obligation under this Agreement to pay to any such depositor the amount of such Deposit liability paid to the Receiver.
- 9.5 Withheld Payments. At any time, the Receiver or the Corporation may, in its discretion, determine that all or any portion of any deposit balance assumed by the Assuming Bank pursuant to this Agreement does not constitute a "Deposit" (or otherwise, in its discretion, determine that it is the best interest of the Receiver or Corporation to withhold all or any portion of any deposit), and may direct the Assuming Bank to withhold payment of all or any portion of any such deposit balance. Upon such direction, the Assuming Bank agrees to hold such deposit and not to make any payment of such deposit balance to or on behalf of the depositor, or to itself, whether by way of transfer, set-off, or otherwise. The Assuming Bank agrees to maintain the "withheld payment" status of any such deposit balance until directed in writing by the Receiver or the Corporation as to its disposition. At the direction of the Receiver or the Corporation, the Assuming Bank shall return all or any portion of such deposit balance to the Receiver or the Corporation, as appropriate, and thereupon the Assuming Bank shall be discharged from any further liability to such depositor with respect to such returned deposit balance. If such deposit balance has been paid to the depositor prior to a demand for return by the Corporation or the Receiver, and payment of such deposit balance had not been previously withheld pursuant to this Section, the Assuming Bank shall not be obligated to return such deposit balance to the Receiver or the Corporation. The Assuming Bank shall be obligated to reimburse the Corporation or the Receiver, as the case may be, for the amount of any deposit balance or portion thereof paid by the Assuming Bank in contravention of any previous direction to withhold payment of such deposit balance or return such deposit balance the payment of which was withheld pursuant to this Section.

9.6 Proceedings with Respect to Certain Assets and Liabilities.

- (a) In connection with any investigation, proceeding or other matter with respect to any asset or liability of the Failed Bank retained by the Receiver, or any asset of the Failed Bank acquired by the Receiver pursuant to this Agreement, the Assuming Bank shall cooperate to the extent reasonably required by the Receiver.
- (b) In addition to its obligations under Section 6.4, the Assuming Bank shall provide representatives of the Receiver access at reasonable times and locations without other limitation or qualification to (i) its directors, officers, employees and agents and those of the Subsidiaries acquired by the Assuming Bank, and (ii) its books and records, the books and records of such Subsidiaries and all Credit Files, and copies thereof. Copies of books, records and Credit Files

shall be provided by the Assuming Bank as requested by the Receiver and the costs of duplication thereof shall be borne by the Receiver.

- (c) Not later than ten (10) days after the Put Notice pursuant to Section 3.4 or the date of the notice of transfer of any Loan by the Assuming Bank to the Receiver pursuant to Section 3.6, the Assuming Bank shall deliver to the Receiver such documents with respect to such Loan as the Receiver may request, including without limitation the following: (i) all related Credit Documents (other than certificates, notices and other ancillary documents), (ii) a certificate setting forth the principal amount on the date of the transfer and the amount of interest, fees and other charges then accrued and unpaid thereon, and any restrictions on transfer to which any such Loan is subject, and (iii) all Credit Files, and all documents, microfiche, microfilm and computer records (including but not limited to magnetic tape, disc storage, card forms and printed copy) maintained by, owned by, or in the possession of the Assuming Bank or any Affiliate of the Assuming Bank relating to the transferred Loan.
- 9.7 <u>Information</u>. The Assuming Bank promptly shall provide to the Corporation such other information, including financial statements and computations, relating to the performance of the provisions of this Agreement as the Corporation or the Receiver may request from time to time, and, at the request of the Receiver, make available employees of the Failed Bank employed or retained by the Assuming Bank to assist in preparation of the pro forma statement pursuant to Section 8.1.

ARTICLE X CONDITION PRECEDENT

The obligations of the parties to this Agreement are subject to the Receiver and the Corporation having received at or before Bank Closing evidence reasonably satisfactory to each of any necessary approval, waiver, or other action by any governmental authority, the board of directors of the Assuming Bank, or other third party, with respect to this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby, the closing of the Failed Bank and the appointment of the Receiver, the chartering of the Assuming Bank, and any agreements, documents, matters or proceedings contemplated hereby or thereby.

ARTICLE XI REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE ASSUMING BANK

The Assuming Bank represents and warrants to the Corporation and the Receiver as follows:

(a) <u>Corporate Existence and Authority</u>. The Assuming Bank (i) is duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of its Chartering Authority and has full power and authority to own and operate its properties and to conduct its business as now conducted by it, and (ii) has full power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and to perform its obligations hereunder. The Assuming Bank has taken all necessary corporate action to authorize the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the performance of the transactions contemplated hereby.

- (b) <u>Third Party Consents</u>. No governmental authority or other third party consents (including but not limited to approvals, licenses, registrations or declarations) are required in connection with the execution, delivery or performance by the Assuming Bank of this Agreement, other than such consents as have been duly obtained and are in full force and effect.
- (c) <u>Execution and Enforceability</u>. This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by the Assuming Bank and when this Agreement has been duly authorized, executed and delivered by the Corporation and the Receiver, this Agreement will constitute the legal, valid and binding obligation of the Assuming Bank, enforceable in accordance with its terms.

(d) Compliance with Law.

- (i) Neither the Assuming Bank nor any of its Subsidiaries is in violation of any statute, regulation, order, decision, judgment or decree of, or any restriction imposed by, the United States of America, any State, municipality or other political subdivision or any agency of any of the foregoing, or any court or other tribunal having jurisdiction over the Assuming Bank or any of its Subsidiaries or any assets of any such Person, or any foreign government or agency thereof having such jurisdiction, with respect to the conduct of the business of the Assuming Bank or of any of its Subsidiaries, or the ownership of the properties of the Assuming Bank or any of its Subsidiaries, which, either individually or in the aggregate with all other such violations, would materially and adversely affect the business, operations or condition (financial or otherwise) of the Assuming Bank or the ability of the Assuming Bank to perform, satisfy or observe any obligation or condition under this Agreement.
- (ii) Neither the execution and delivery nor the performance by the Assuming Bank of this Agreement will result in any violation by the Assuming Bank of, or be in conflict with, any provision of any applicable law or regulation, or any order, writ or decree of any court or governmental authority.
- e) Representations Remain True. The Assuming Bank represents and warrants that it has executed and delivered to the Corporation a Purchaser Eligibility Certification and Confidentiality Agreement and that all information provided and representations made by or on behalf of the Assuming Bank in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby, including, but not limited to, the Purchaser Eligibility Certification and Confidentiality Agreement (which are affirmed and ratified hereby) are and remain true and correct in all material respects and do not fail to state any fact required to make the information contained therein not misleading.

ARTICLE XII INDEMNIFICATION

12.1 <u>Indemnification of Indemnitees</u>. From and after Bank Closing and subject to the limitations set forth in this Section and Section 12.6 and compliance by the Indemnitees with Section 12.2, the Receiver agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the Indemnitees against any and all costs, losses, liabilities, expenses (including attorneys' fees) incurred prior to the assumption of defense by the Receiver pursuant to paragraph (d) of Section 12.2, judgments,

fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred in connection with claims against any Indemnitee based on liabilities of the Failed Bank that are not assumed by the Assuming Bank pursuant to this Agreement or subsequent to the execution hereof by the Assuming Bank or any Subsidiary or Affiliate of the Assuming Bank for which indemnification is provided hereunder in (a) of this Section 12.1, subject to certain exclusions as provided in (b) of this Section 12.1:

(a)

- (1) claims based on the rights of any shareholder or former shareholder as such of (x) the Failed Bank, or (y) any Subsidiary or Affiliate of the Failed Bank;
- (2) claims based on the rights of any creditor as such of the Failed Bank, or any creditor as such of any director, officer, employee or agent of the Failed Bank, with respect to any indebtedness or other obligation of the Failed Bank arising prior to Bank Closing;
- (3) claims based on the rights of any present or former director, officer, employee or agent as such of the Failed Bank or of any Subsidiary or Affiliate of the Failed Bank;
- (4) claims based on any action or inaction prior to Bank Closing of the Failed Bank, its directors, officers, employees or agents as such, or any Subsidiary or Affiliate of the Failed Bank, or the directors, officers, employees or agents as such of such Subsidiary or Affiliate:
- (5) claims based on any malfeasance, misfeasance or nonfeasance of the Failed Bank, its directors, officers, employees or agents with respect to the trust business of the Failed Bank, if any;
- (6) claims based on any failure or alleged failure (not in violation of law) by the Assuming Bank to continue to perform any service or activity previously performed by the Failed Bank which the Assuming Bank is not required to perform pursuant to this Agreement or which arise under any contract to which the Failed Bank was a party which the Assuming Bank elected not to assume in accordance with this Agreement and which neither the Assuming Bank nor any Subsidiary or Affiliate of the Assuming Bank has assumed subsequent to the execution hereof;
- (7) claims arising from any action or inaction of any Indemnitee, including for purposes of this Section 12.1(a)(7) the former officers or employees of the Failed Bank or of any Subsidiary or Affiliate of the Failed Bank that is taken upon the specific written direction of the Corporation or the Receiver, other than any action or inaction taken in a manner constituting bad faith, gross negligence or willful misconduct; and
- (8) claims based on the rights of any depositor of the Failed Bank whose deposit has been accorded "withheld payment" status and/or returned to the Receiver or Corporation in accordance with Section 9.5 and/or has become an "unclaimed deposit" or has been returned to the Corporation or the Receiver in accordance with Section 2.3;

- (b) <u>provided</u>, <u>that</u>, with respect to this Agreement, except for paragraphs (7) and (8) of Section 12.1(a), no indemnification will be provided under this Agreement for any:
- (1) judgment or fine against, or any amount paid in settlement (without the written approval of the Receiver) by, any Indemnitee in connection with any action that seeks damages against any Indemnitee (a "counterclaim") arising with respect to any Asset and based on any action or inaction of either the Failed Bank, its directors, officers, employees or agents as such prior to Bank Closing, unless any such judgment, fine or amount paid in settlement exceeds the greater of (i) the Repurchase Price of such Asset, or (ii) the monetary recovery sought on such Asset by the Assuming Bank in the cause of action from which the counterclaim arises; and in such event the Receiver will provide indemnification only in the amount of such excess; and no indemnification will be provided for any costs or expenses other than any costs or expenses (including attorneys' fees) which, in the determination of the Receiver, have been actually and reasonably incurred by such Indemnitee in connection with the defense of any such counterclaim; and it is expressly agreed that the Receiver reserves the right to intervene, in its discretion, on its behalf and/or on behalf of the Receiver, in the defense of any such counterclaim:
- (2) claims with respect to any liability or obligation of the Failed Bank that is expressly assumed by the Assuming Bank pursuant to this Agreement or subsequent to the execution hereof by the Assuming Bank or any Subsidiary or Affiliate of the Assuming Bank;
- (3) claims with respect to any liability of the Failed Bank to any present or former employee as such of the Failed Bank or of any Subsidiary or Affiliate of the Failed Bank, which liability is expressly assumed by the Assuming Bank pursuant to this Agreement or subsequent to the execution hereof by the Assuming Bank or any Subsidiary or Affiliate of the Assuming Bank:
- (4) claims based on the failure of any Indemnitee to seek recovery of damages from the Receiver for any claims based upon any action or inaction of the Failed Bank, its directors, officers, employees or agents as fiduciary, agent or custodian prior to Bank Closing;
- (5) claims based on any violation or alleged violation by any Indemnitee of the antitrust, branching, banking or bank holding company or securities laws of the United States of America or any State thereof;
- (6) claims based on the rights of any present or former creditor, customer, or supplier as such of the Assuming Bank or any Subsidiary or Affiliate of the Assuming Bank;
- (7) claims based on the rights of any present or former shareholder as such of the Assuming Bank or any Subsidiary or Affiliate of the Assuming Bank regardless of whether any such present or former shareholder is also a present or former shareholder of the Failed Bank;
- (8) claims, if the Receiver determines that the effect of providing such indemnification would be to (i) expand or alter the provisions of any warranty or disclaimer thereof provided in Section 3.3 or any other provision of this Agreement, or (ii) create any warranty not expressly provided under this Agreement;

- (9) claims which could have been enforced against any Indemnitee had the Assuming Bank not entered into this Agreement;
- (10) claims based on any liability for taxes or fees assessed with respect to the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including without limitation any subsequent transfer of any Assets or Liabilities Assumed to any Subsidiary or Affiliate of the Assuming Bank;
- (11) except as expressly provided in this Article XII, claims based on any action or inaction of any Indemnitee, and nothing in this Agreement shall be construed to provide indemnification for (i) the Failed Bank, (ii) any Subsidiary or Affiliate of the Failed Bank, or (iii) any present or former director, officer, employee or agent of the Failed Bank or its Subsidiaries or Affiliates; provided, that the Receiver, in its discretion, may provide indemnification hereunder for any present or former director, officer, employee or agent of the Failed Bank or its Subsidiaries or Affiliates who is also or becomes a director, officer, employee or agent of the Assuming Bank or its Subsidiaries or Affiliates;
- (12) claims or actions which constitute a breach by the Assuming Bank of the representations and warranties contained in Article XI;
- (13) claims arising out of or relating to the condition of or generated by an Asset arising from or relating to the presence, storage or release of any hazardous or toxic substance, or any pollutant or contaminant, or condition of such Asset which violate any applicable Federal, State or local law or regulation concerning environmental protection; and
- (14) claims based on, related to or arising from any asset, including a loan, acquired or liability assumed by the Assuming Bank, other than pursuant to this Agreement.
- 12.2 <u>Conditions Precedent to Indemnification</u>. It shall be a condition precedent to the obligation of the Receiver to indemnify any Person pursuant to this Article XII that such Person shall, with respect to any claim made or threatened against such Person for which such Person is or may be entitled to indemnification hereunder:
- (a) give written notice to the Regional Counsel (Litigation Branch) of the Corporation in the manner and at the address provided in Section 13.7 of such claim as soon as practicable after such claim is made or threatened; <u>provided</u>, <u>that</u> notice must be given on or before the date which is six (6) years from the date of this Agreement;
- (b) provide to the Receiver such information and cooperation with respect to such claim as the Receiver may reasonably require;
- (c) cooperate and take all steps, as the Receiver may reasonably require, to preserve and protect any defense to such claim;
- (d) in the event suit is brought with respect to such claim, upon reasonable prior notice, afford to the Receiver the right, which the Receiver may exercise in its sole discretion, to conduct the investigation, control the defense and effect settlement of such claim, including without limitation the right to designate counsel and to control all negotiations, litigation,

arbitration, settlements, compromises and appeals of any such claim, all of which shall be at the expense of the Receiver; <u>provided</u>, <u>that</u> the Receiver shall have notified the Person claiming indemnification in writing that such claim is a claim with respect to which the Person claiming indemnification is entitled to indemnification under this Article XII;

- (e) not incur any costs or expenses in connection with any response or suit with respect to such claim, unless such costs or expenses were incurred upon the written direction of the Receiver; <u>provided</u>, <u>that</u> the Receiver shall not be obligated to reimburse the amount of any such costs or expenses unless such costs or expenses were incurred upon the written direction of the Receiver:
- (f) not release or settle such claim or make any payment or admission with respect thereto, unless the Receiver consents in writing thereto, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld; <u>provided</u>, <u>that</u> the Receiver shall not be obligated to reimburse the amount of any such settlement or payment unless such settlement or payment was effected upon the written direction of the Receiver; and
- (g) take reasonable action as the Receiver may request in writing as necessary to preserve, protect or enforce the rights of the indemnified Person against any Primary Indemnitor.
- 12.3 No Additional Warranty. Nothing in this Article XII shall be construed or deemed to (i) expand or otherwise alter any warranty or disclaimer thereof provided under Section 3.3 or any other provision of this Agreement with respect to, among other matters, the title, value, collectibility, genuineness, enforceability or condition of any (x) Asset, or (y) asset of the Failed Bank purchased by the Assuming Bank subsequent to the execution of this Agreement by the Assuming Bank or any Subsidiary or Affiliate of the Assuming Bank, or (ii) create any warranty not expressly provided under this Agreement with respect thereto.
- 12.4 <u>Indemnification of Receiver and Corporation</u>. From and after Bank Closing, the Assuming Bank agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the Corporation and the Receiver and their respective directors, officers, employees and agents from and against any and all costs, losses, liabilities, expenses (including attorneys' fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred in connection with any of the following:
- (a) claims based on any and all liabilities or obligations of the Failed Bank assumed by the Assuming Bank pursuant to this Agreement or subsequent to the execution hereof by the Assuming Bank or any Subsidiary or Affiliate of the Assuming Bank, whether or not any such liabilities subsequently are sold and/or transferred, other than any claim based upon any action or inaction of any Indemnitee as provided in paragraph (7) or (8) of Section 12.1(a); and
- (b) claims based on any act or omission of any Indemnitee (including but not limited to claims of any Person claiming any right or title by or through the Assuming Bank with respect to Assets transferred to the Receiver pursuant to Section 3.4 or 3.6), other than any action or inaction of any Indemnitee as provided in paragraph (7) or (8) of Section 12.1(a).
- 12.5 <u>Obligations Supplemental</u>. The obligations of the Receiver, and the Corporation as guarantor in accordance with Section 12.7, to provide indemnification under this Article XII are to supplement any amount payable by any Primary Indemnitor to the Person indemnified

under this Article XII. Consistent with that intent, the Receiver agrees only to make payments pursuant to such indemnification to the extent not payable by a Primary Indemnitor. If the aggregate amount of payments by the Receiver, or the Corporation as guarantor in accordance with Section 12.7, and all Primary Indemnitors with respect to any item of indemnification under this Article XII exceeds the amount payable with respect to such item, such Person being indemnified shall notify the Receiver thereof and, upon the request of the Receiver, shall promptly pay to the Receiver, or the Corporation as appropriate, the amount of the Receiver's (or Corporation's) payments to the extent of such excess.

- 12.6 <u>Criminal Claims</u>. Notwithstanding any provision of this Article XII to the contrary, in the event that any Person being indemnified under this Article XII shall become involved in any criminal action, suit or proceeding, whether judicial, administrative or investigative, the Receiver shall have no obligation hereunder to indemnify such Person for liability with respect to any criminal act or to the extent any costs or expenses are attributable to the defense against the allegation of any criminal act, unless (i) the Person is successful on the merits or otherwise in the defense against any such action, suit or proceeding, or (ii) such action, suit or proceeding is terminated without the imposition of liability on such Person.
- 12.7 <u>Limited Guaranty of the Corporation</u>. The Corporation hereby guarantees performance of the Receiver's obligation to indemnify the Assuming Bank as set forth in this Article XII. It is a condition to the Corporation's obligation hereunder that the Assuming Bank shall comply in all respects with the applicable provisions of this Article XII. The Corporation shall be liable hereunder only for such amounts, if any, as the Receiver is obligated to pay under the terms of this Article XII but shall fail to pay. Except as otherwise provided above in this Section 12.7, nothing in this Article XII is intended or shall be construed to create any liability or obligation on the part of the Corporation, the United States of America or any department or agency thereof under or with respect to this Article XII, or any provision hereof, it being the intention of the parties hereto that the obligations undertaken by the Receiver under this Article XII are the sole and exclusive responsibility of the Receiver and no other Person or entity.
- 12.8 <u>Subrogation</u>. Upon payment by the Receiver, or the Corporation as guarantor in accordance with Section 12.7, to any Indemnitee for any claims indemnified by the Receiver under this Article XII, the Receiver, or the Corporation as appropriate, shall become subrogated to all rights of the Indemnitee against any other Person to the extent of such payment.

ARTICLE XIII MISCELLANEOUS

- 13.1 <u>Entire Agreement</u>. This Agreement embodies the entire agreement of the parties hereto in relation to the subject matter herein and supersedes all prior understandings or agreements, oral or written, between the parties.
- 13.2 <u>Headings</u>. The headings and subheadings of the Table of Contents, Articles and Sections contained in this Agreement, except the terms identified for definition in Article I and elsewhere in this Agreement, are inserted for convenience only and shall not affect the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement or any provision hereof.

- 13.3 <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts and by the duly authorized representative of a different party hereto on separate counterparts, each of which when so executed shall be deemed to be an original and all of which when taken together shall constitute one and the same Agreement.
- 13.4 GOVERNING LAW. THIS AGREEMENT AND THE RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS HEREUNDER SHALL BE GOVERNED BY AND CONSTRUED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE FEDERAL LAW OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA, AND IN THE ABSENCE OF CONTROLLING FEDERAL LAW, IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE LAWS OF THE STATE IN WHICH THE MAIN OFFICE OF THE FAILED BANK IS LOCATED.
- 13.5 <u>Successors</u>. All terms and conditions of this Agreement shall be binding on the successors and assigns of the Receiver, the Corporation and the Assuming Bank. Except as otherwise specifically provided in this Agreement, nothing expressed or referred to in this Agreement is intended or shall be construed to give any Person other than the Receiver, the Corporation and the Assuming Bank any legal or equitable right, remedy or claim under or with respect to this Agreement or any provisions contained herein, it being the intention of the parties hereto that this Agreement, the obligations and statements of responsibilities hereunder, and all other conditions and provisions hereof are for the sole and exclusive benefit of the Receiver, the Corporation and the Assuming Bank and for the benefit of no other Person.
- 13.6 <u>Modification</u>; Assignment. No amendment or other modification, rescission, release, or assignment of any part of this Agreement shall be effective except pursuant to a written agreement subscribed by the duly authorized representatives of the parties hereto.
- 13.7 Notice. Any notice, request, demand, consent, approval or other communication to any party hereto shall be effective when received and shall be given in writing, and delivered in person against receipt therefore, or sent by certified mail, postage prepaid, courier service, telex or facsimile transmission to such party (with copies as indicated below) at its address set forth below or at such other address as it shall hereafter furnish in writing to the other parties. All such notices and other communications shall be deemed given on the date received by the addressee.

Assuming Bank

U. S. Bank National AssociationU. S. Bancorp CenterBC-MN-H21N800 Nicollet MallMinneapolis, Minnesota 55402-4302

Attention: Lee R. Mitau

with a copy to: Terrance R. Dolan

Receiver and Corporation

Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, Receiver of Downey Savings and Loan Association, F.A. 1601 Bryan Street, Suite 1700 Dallas, Texas 75201

Attention: Deputy Director (DRR-Field Operations Branch)

with copy to: Regional Counsel (Litigation Branch)

and with respect to notice under Article XII:

Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation Receiver of Downey Savings and Loan Association, F.A. 1601 Bryan Street, Suite 1700 Dallas, Texas 75201 Attention: Regional Counsel (Litigation Branch)

- 13.8 Manner of Payment. All payments due under this Agreement shall be in lawful money of the United States of America in immediately available funds as each party hereto may specify to the other parties; provided, that in the event the Receiver or the Corporation is obligated to make any payment hereunder in the amount of \$25,000.00 or less, such payment may be made by check.
- 13.9 <u>Costs, Fees and Expenses</u>. Except as otherwise specifically provided herein, each party hereto agrees to pay all costs, fees and expenses which it has incurred in connection with or incidental to the matters contained in this Agreement, including without limitation any fees and disbursements to its accountants and counsel; <u>provided, that</u> the Assuming Bank shall pay all fees, costs and expenses (other than attorneys' fees incurred by the Receiver) incurred in connection with the transfer to it of any Assets or Liabilities Assumed hereunder or in accordance herewith.
- 13.10 <u>Waiver</u>. Each of the Receiver, the Corporation and the Assuming Bank may waive its respective rights, powers or privileges under this Agreement; <u>provided</u>, <u>that</u> such waiver shall be in writing; <u>and further provided</u>, <u>that</u> no failure or delay on the part of the Receiver, the Corporation or the Assuming Bank to exercise any right, power or privilege under this Agreement shall operate as a waiver thereof, nor will any single or partial exercise of any right, power or privilege under this Agreement preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or privilege by the Receiver, the Corporation, or the Assuming Bank under this Agreement, nor will any such waiver operate or be construed as a future waiver of such right, power or privilege under this Agreement.
- 13.11 <u>Severability</u>. If any provision of this Agreement is declared invalid or unenforceable, then, to the extent possible, all of the remaining provisions of this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect and shall be binding upon the parties hereto.

- 13.12 Term of Agreement. This Agreement shall continue in full force and effect until the sixth (6th) anniversary of Bank Closing; provided, that the provisions of Section 6.3 and 6.4 shall survive the expiration of the term of this Agreement. Provided, however, the receivership of the Failed Bank may be terminated prior to the expiration of the term of this Agreement; in such event, the guaranty of the Corporation, as provided in and in accordance with the provisions of Section 12.7 shall be in effect for the remainder of the term. Expiration of the term of this Agreement shall not affect any claim or liability of any party with respect to any (i) amount which is owing at the time of such expiration, regardless of when such amount becomes payable, and (ii) breach of this Agreement occurring prior to such expiration, regardless of when such breach is discovered.
- 13.13 <u>Survival of Covenants, Etc.</u> The covenants, representations, and warranties in this Agreement shall survive the execution of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereunder.

[Signature Page Follows]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed by their duly authorized representatives as of the date first above written.

FEDERAL DEPOSIT INSURANCE CORPORATION, RECEIVER OF DOWNEY FEDERAL SAVINGS AND LOAN ASSOCIATION, F.A., NEWPORT BEACH, CALIFORNIA

BY:

Steven A. Carr

TITLE: Receiver-in-Charge

Attest: Don

FEDERAL DEPOSIT INSURANCE CORPORATION

BY:

Steven A. Carr

TITLE: Attorney-in-Fact

Attes : White or

U. S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION

BY:

Richard C. Hartrag

TITLE: Vice Chairman

Attest:

Whole P & A 991022 November 20, 2008, 12:39 PM

Downey Federal Savings and Loan Association, FA Newport Beach, California

SCHEDULE 2.1 - Certain Liabilities Assumed

SCHEDULE 3.1 - Certain Assets Purchased

SEE ATTACHED LIST

THE LIST(S) ATTACHED TO THIS SCHEDULE (OR SUBSCHEDULE(S)) AND THE INFORMATION THEREIN, IS AS OF THE INFORMATION PACKAGE DATE. IT WILL BE ADJUSTED TO REFLECT THE COMPOSITION AND BOOK VALUE OF THE LOANS AND ASSETS AS OF THE DATE OF BANK CLOSING. THE LIST(S) MAY NOT INCLUDE ALL LOANS AND ASSETS (E.G., CHARGED OFF LOANS). THE LIST(S) MAY BE REPLACED WITH A MORE ACCURATE LIST POST CLOSING.

SCHEDULE 3.1a – Subsidiary and Other Business Combination Entities Acquired SEE ATTACHED LIST

THE LIST(S) ATTACHED TO THIS SCHEDULE (OR SUBSCHEDULE(S)) AND THE INFORMATION THEREIN, IS AS OF BANK CLOSING.

Name TIN Active/Inactive/Dissolved/Terminated

[THIS SCHEDULE IS TO BE REMOVED IF SCHEDULE IS NOT COMPLETED]

SCHEDULE 3.2 - Purchase Price of Assets or assets

[[***NOTE TO ACQUIRER: The following will be modified to reflect the transaction consummated.]]

(a)	cash and receivables from depository institutions, including cash items in the process of collection, plus interest thereon:	Book Value
(b)	securities (exclusive of the capital stock of Acquired Subsidiaries), plus interest thereon:	As provided in Section 3.2(b)
(c)	federal funds sold and repurchase agreements, if any, including interest thereon:	Book Value
(d)	Loans:	Book Value
(e)	omitted	
(f)	credit card business, if any, including all outstanding extensions of credit and offensive litigation, but excluding any class action lawsuits related to the credit card business:	Book Value
(g)	Safe Deposit Boxes and related business, safekeeping business and trust business, if any:	Book Value
(h)	Records and other documents:	Book Value
(i)	capital stock of any Acquired Subsidiaries:	Book Value
(j)	amounts owed to the Failed Bank by any Acquired Subsidiary:	Book Value
(k)	assets securing Deposits of public money, to the extent not otherwise purchased hereunder:	Book Value
(1)	Overdrafts of customers:	Book Value
(m)	rights, if any, with respect to Qualified	As provided in Section 3.2(c)

Financial Contracts.

(n) rights of the Failed Bank to provide mortgage servicing for others and to have mortgage servicing provided to the Failed Bank by others and related contracts.

Book Value

assets subject to an option to purchase:

(a) Bank Premises: Fair Market Value

(b) Furniture and Equipment: Fair Market Value

(c) Fixtures: Fair Market Value

(d) Other Equipment: Fair Market Value

SCHEDULE 3.5(k) - Securities Not Purchased

AS SPECIFIED IN SECTION 3.5

EXHIBIT 3.2(c) -- VALUATION OF CERTAIN QUALIFIED FINANCIAL CONTRACTS

A. Scope

Interest Rate Contracts - All interest rate swaps, forward rate agreements, interest rate futures, caps, collars and floors, whether purchased or written.

Option Contracts - All put and call option contracts, whether purchased or written, on marketable securities, financial futures, foreign currencies, foreign exchange or foreign exchange futures contracts.

Foreign Exchange Contracts - All contracts for future purchase or sale of foreign currencies, foreign currency or cross currency swap contracts, or foreign exchange futures contracts.

B. Exclusions

All financial contracts used to hedge assets and liabilities that are acquired by the Assuming Bank but are not subject to adjustment from Book Value.

C. Adjustment

The difference between the Book Value and market value as of Bank Closing.

D. Methodology

- 1. The price at which the Assuming Bank sells or disposes of Qualified Financial Contracts will be deemed to be the fair market value of such contracts, if such sale or disposition occurs at prevailing market rates within a predefined timetable as agreed upon by the Assuming Bank and the Receiver.
- 2. In valuing all other Qualified Financial Contracts, the following principles will apply:
 - (i) All known cash flows under swaps or forward exchange contracts shall be present valued to the swap zero coupon interest rate curve.
 - (ii) All valuations shall employ prices and interest rates based on the actual frequency of rate reset or payment.
 - (iii) Each tranche of amortizing contracts shall be separately valued. The total value of such amortizing contract shall be the sum of the values of its component tranches.
 - (iv) For regularly traded contracts, valuations shall be at the midpoint of the bid and ask prices quoted by customary sources (e.g., <u>The Wall Street</u>

- <u>Journal</u>, Telerate, Reuters or other similar source) or regularly traded exchanges.
- (v) For all other Qualified Financial Contracts where published market quotes are unavailable, the adjusted price shall be the average of the bid and ask price quotes from three (3) securities dealers acceptable to the Receiver and Assuming Bank as of Bank Closing. If quotes from securities dealers cannot be obtained, an appraiser acceptable to the Receiver and the Assuming Bank will perform a valuation based on modeling, correlation analysis, interpolation or other techniques, as appropriate.

EXHIBIT 4.13 INTERIM ASSET SERVICING ARRANGEMENT

- (a) With respect to each asset (or liability) designated from time to time by the Receiver to be serviced by the Assuming Bank pursuant to this Arrangement (such being designated as "Pool Assets"), during the term of this Arrangement, the Assuming Bank shall:
 - (i) Promptly apply payments received with respect to any Pool Assets;
 - (ii) Reverse and return insufficient funds checks;
- (iii) Pay (A) participation payments to participants in Loans, as and when received; and (B) tax and insurance bills on Pool Assets as they come due, out of escrow funds maintained for purposes;
- (iv) Maintain accurate records reflecting (A) the payment history of Pool Assets, with updated information received concerning changes in the address or identity of the obligors and (B) usage of data processing equipment and employee services with respect to servicing duties:
- (v) Send billing statements to obligors on Pool Assets to the extent that such statements were sent by the Failed Bank;
- (vi) Send notices to obligors who are in default on Loans (in the same manner as the Failed Bank);
- (vii) Send to the Receiver, Attn: Managing Liquidator, at the address provided in Section 13.7 of the Agreement, via overnight delivery: (A) on a weekly basis, weekly reports for the Pool Assets, including, without limitation, reports reflecting collections and the trial balances, transaction journals and loan histories for Pool Assets having activity, together with copies of (1) checks received, (2) insufficient funds checks returned, (3) checks for payment to participants or for taxes and insurance, (4) pay-off requests, (5) notices to defaulted obligors, and (6) data processing and employee logs and (B) any other reports, copies or information as may be periodically or from time to time requested;
- (viii) Remit on a weekly basis to the Receiver, Attn: Division of Finance, Cashier Unit, Operations, at the address in (vii), via wire transfer to the account designated by the Receiver, all payments received on Pool Assets managed by the Assuming Bank or at such time and place and in such manner as may be directed by the Receiver;
- (ix) prepare and timely file all information reports with appropriate tax authorities, and, if required by the Receiver, prepare and file tax returns and pay taxes due on or before the due date, relating to the Pool Assets; and
- (x) provide and furnish such other services, operations or functions as may be required with regard to Pool Assets, including, without limitation, as may be required with regard to any business, enterprise or agreement which is a Pool Asset, all as may be required by the Receiver.

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Section, the Assuming Bank shall not be required to initiate litigation or other collection proceedings against any obligor or any collateral with respect to any defaulted Loan. The Assuming Bank shall promptly notify the Receiver, at the address provided above in subparagraph (a)(vii), of any claims or legal actions regarding any Pool Asset.

- (b) The Receiver agrees to reimburse the Assuming Bank for actual, reasonable and necessary expenses incurred in connection with the performance of duties pursuant to this Arrangement, including expenses of photocopying, postage and express mail, and data processing and employee services (based upon the number of hours spent performing servicing duties).
- (c) The Assuming Bank shall provide the services described herein for an initial period of ninety (90) days after Bank Closing. At the option of the Receiver, exercisable by notice given not later than ten (10) days prior to the end of such initial period or a renewal period, the Assuming Bank shall continue to provide such services for such renewal period(s) as designated by the Receiver, up to the Settlement Date.
- (d) At any time during the term of this Arrangement, the Receiver may, upon written notice to the Assuming Bank, remove one or more Pool Assets from the Pool, at which time the Assuming Bank's responsibility with respect thereto shall terminate.
- (e) At the expiration of this Agreement or upon the termination of the Assuming Bank's responsibility with respect to any Pool Asset pursuant to paragraph (d) hereof, the Assuming Bank shall:
- (i) deliver to the Receiver (or its designee) all of the Credit Documents and Pool Records relating to the Pool Assets; and
- (ii) cooperate with the Receiver to facilitate the orderly transition of managing the Pool Assets to the Receiver (or its designee).
- (f) At the request of the Receiver, the Assuming Bank shall perform such transitional services with regard to the Pool Assets as the Receiver may request. Transitional services may include, without limitation, assisting in any due diligence process deemed necessary by the Receiver and providing to the Receiver or its designee(s) (x) information and data regarding the Pool Assets, including, without limitation, system reports and data downloads sufficient to transfer the Pool Assets to another system or systems, and (y) access to employees of the Assuming Bank involved in the management of, or otherwise familiar with, the Pool Assets.